

Invitation to Bid (ITB), Project Specifications & Contract Documents

CIP - WU84 Well #4 Rebuild Project

Dated: October 26, 2018

TOWN OF FLORENCE 775 N. Main Street Florence, AZ 85132

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INVITATION TO BID	3
PROJECT DESCRIPTION / SCOPE OF WORK (SOW)	4
BID SUBMITTAL CHECKLIST	5
INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS	
CONTRACT FOR PROJECT	
GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT	19
TOWN REVISIONS TO MAG SPECIFICATIONS	35
INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS	
SPECIAL PROVISIONS LIST	38
BID SCHEDULE	
BID TAB	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF AGENDA	41
LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS	
STATUTORY BID BOND	
RESOLUTION OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS	
NON-COLLUSIVE BIDDING CERTIFICCATION	45
W-9	46
ATTACHMENT #1 PLANS AND TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS	
PARTICIPATION IN BOYCOTT OF ISRAEL	
DEVIATION / COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATION	54
DEMONSTRATING LAWELL DRESENCE	55

INVITATION TO BID

Town of Florence, Arizona WU-84 Well #4 Rebuild Project

SUBMITTAL DUE DATE: November 16, 2018

TIME: 2:00 PM AZ Time

SUBMITTAL LOCATION: Town of Florence

Town Clerk

775 N Main Street Florence, AZ 85132

MANDATORY PRE-BID JOB

WALK:

DATE: November 5, 2018 **TIME:** 8:00 AM AZ Time

LOCATION: TOF Public Works, 425 E. Ruggles Street, Florence AZ 85132

ISSUING OFFICE: Town of Florence

c/o Town Clerk 775 N. Main Street Florence, AZ 85132

Telephone: (520) 868-7551

Website: https://www.florenceaz.gov/rfp

BIDDING DOCUMENTS: Bidding Documents, including plans and specifications along with any

> addenda or supplemental information, may be viewed and ordered online by registering with the Issuing Office via phone or email. Following registration, complete sets of Bidding Documents may be downloaded from the Issuing Office's website as "zipped" portable document format (PDF) files. The date that the Bidding Documents are transmitted by the Issuing Office will be considered the Bidder's date of receipt of the Bidding Documents. Partial sets of the Bidding

Documents will not be available from the Issuing Office.

FINAL ACCEPTANCE Period of Performance: 90 (Ninety) Calendar Days. All work must be

& COMPLETION OF WORK: completed and ready for final payment 91 (Ninety One) Calendar

Days after the Notice To Proceed (NTP) has been issued.

GENERAL OR BID Susan Jonas, Administrative Assistant susan.jonas@florenceaz.gov

PROCESS QUESTIONS:

QUESTIONS DUE DATE & All questions must be submitted via email only by **November 7**,

TIME: 2018. Answers to questions and other clarifications will be in the

final. Addenda issued through the Issuing Office on November 9,

2018.

PROJECT DESCRIPTION / SCOPE OF WORK (SOW)

Well #4 is located at the Public Works Yard located at 425 E. Ruggles, Florence Arizona 85132. Well #4 has been previously pulled and all equipment is available for viewing onsite. In order to have accurate bids that will allow the Town to compare 'apples to apples', the Town will provide an assumed complete list of materials needed to rebuild the well. Prices should be all inclusive; Eg. Labor, materials, taxes, performance and payment bonds. The Town will also be asking for a separate complete itemized list of the bidder's estimate of necessary improvements.

BID SUBMITTAL CHECKLIST

It is the Bidder's responsibility to be thoroughly familiar with all requirements and specifications. The following checklist is provided as a courtesy only and is not binding upon the Town nor does it modify, in any way, the terms or requirements of this ITB, any applicable statutes, rules, regulations, or the Town's purchasing policies.

1.	The Bid Schedule has been signed by an authorized representative of the firm. Unsigned bids will not be considered.
2.	The Bid Schedule has been fully completed, including prices offered (including any alternatives) have been fully filled in and reviewed for accuracy.
3.	Any addenda have been reviewed and acknowledged on the form included in the ITB. It is the Bidder's responsibility to obtain all addenda relevant to this solicitation via the Issuing Office or other means.
4.	The List of Subcontractors has been fully completed and executed by Bidder and reviewed for accuracy.
5.	Bidder has reviewed all instructions, terms and conditions, and specifications to ensure your response fully complies.
6.	Any required samples, descriptive literature, or enclosures have been included, if applicable. (Identify samples with Bidder's name and solicitation number.)
7.	The bid package and/or envelope have been identified with Bidder's name, ITB number and ITB title.
8.	The specified number of copies of Bidder's response has been included.
9.	Insurance requirements have been reviewed and can be fully complied with.
10.	Bid Bond has been fully executed by Bidder and appropriate Surety and is included.
11.	The Resolution of Board of Directors for corporate Bidder has been fully executed and included, or other proof of authorization required under this ITB has been included.
12.	The Non-Collusive Bidding Certification has been executed and included.
13.	The W-9 Form is complete and included.
14. 15.	The Deviation/Compliance Certification Form has been executed and included. The Participation in Boycott of Israel Certification has been executed and included.
16.	The Demonstrating Lawful Presence has been executed and included.

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

These terms will be the general contract conditions for any contract entered into as a result of the ITB and are incorporated therein and shall be fully binding upon the Bidder / Contractor.

INSTRUCTION 1: DEFINED TERMS

- 1.01 Terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated in the Contract and General Conditions. Additional terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated below:
 - A. Bid Schedule Bid submittal package.
 - B. *Engineer* The Engineer set forth in the Invitation to Bid or as otherwise designated in writing by the Town. If no other Engineer is designated, the Engineer shall be the Issuing Office.
 - C. ITB The Invitation to Bid, all supporting documents included herewith, all Bidding Documents, and all properly issued Addenda.
 - D. Issuing Office The office from which the Bidding Documents are to be issued. The Issuing Office is set forth in the Invitation to Bid above.
 - E. Owner or Town The Town of Florence, Arizona.
 - F. *Project* The Project set forth in the Project Description above.

INSTRUCTION 2: COPIES OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- 2.01 Complete sets of the Bidding Documents may be obtained from the Issuing Office in the number and format stated in the Invitation to Bid above.
- 2.02 Complete sets of Bidding Documents shall be used in preparing Bids. Neither Owner, Engineer, nor the Issuing Office assumes any responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete, modified or unofficial sets of Bidding Documents.
- 2.03 Owner, the Issuing Office and Engineer, in making copies of Bidding Documents available on the above terms, do so only for the purpose of obtaining Bids for the Work and do not authorize or confer a license for any other use.

INSTRUCTION 3: QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS

- 3.01 To demonstrate Bidder's qualifications to perform the Work, after submitting its Bid and within 10 days of Owner's request, Bidder shall submit: (a) written evidence establishing its qualifications such as financial data, previous experience and a minimum of five (5) years performing this work, any present commitments; and (b) the following additional information:
 - A. Evidence of Bidder's authority to do business in the state where the Project is located.
 - B. Bidder's state or other contractor license number and good standing.
 - C. Evidence that each natural person submitting a Bid, including the officers, partners, members, and/or principals of the Bidder, to submit documentation of their lawful presence in the United States, pursuant to A.R.S. §§ 1-501 and 1-502.
 - D. Bidder must be a Prime Contractor in the major construction discipline governing this Project. An example of this would be a horizontal asphalt municipal street paving project located in an occupied residential neighborhood; the Bidder must be able to demonstrate verifiable experience in such work, including scope and magnitude, along with possession of an Arizona KA-class, A-14 or B-1 or CR-69 Contracting License in addition to any other required Arizona State licensure.
 - E. Bidder shall be capable of and shall self-perform a minimum of 51% of the total contract value of the work as required in this Project.
- 3.02 A Bidder's failure to submit required qualification information within the times indicated shall disqualify Bidder from receiving an award of the Contract.
- 3.03 No requirement in this Instruction 3 to submit information will prejudice the right of Town to seek additional information, as requested in the Town's sole discretion, regarding Bidder's qualifications.
- 3.04 Bidder is advised to carefully review those portions of the Bid Schedule requiring Bidder's representations and certifications.

INSTRUCTION 4: BIDDER'S PRE-BID OBLIGATIONS AND REPRESENTATIONS

- 4.01 It is the responsibility of each Bidder before submitting a Bid to:
 - A. Examine and carefully study the Bidding Documents, and any data and reference items identified in the Bidding Documents:
 - Visit the Site, conduct a thorough, alert visual examination of the Site and adjacent areas, and become familiar with and satisfy itself as to the general, local, and Site conditions that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work;
 - C. Become familiar with and satisfy itself as to all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and performance of the Work;
 - D. Carefully study all: (1) reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or adjacent to the Site and all drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site that have been identified, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings, and (2) reports and drawings relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions, if any, at or adjacent to the Site that have been identified, especially with respect to Technical Data in such reports and drawings:
 - E. Consider the information known to Bidder itself; information commonly known to contractors doing business in the locality of the Site; information and observations obtained from visits to the Site; the Bidding Documents; and the Site-related reports and drawings identified in the Bidding Documents, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and documents on (1) the cost, progress, and performance of the Work; (2) the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Bidder; and (3) Bidder's safety precautions and programs;
 - F. Become aware of the general nature of the work to be performed by the Town and others at the Site that relates to the Work as indicated in the Bidding Documents;
 - G. Promptly give Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Bidder discovers in the Bidding Documents and confirm that the written resolution thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Bidder; and
 - H. Determine that the Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for the performance and furnishing of the Work.
- 4.02 Bidder represents and agrees that:
 - A. The submission of a Bid will constitute an incontrovertible representation by Bidder that Bidder has complied with every requirement of this Instruction, that without exception the Bid and all prices in the Bid are premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required by the Bidding Documents; and
 - B. Based on the information and observations referred to in the preceding Instruction 4.01, that at the time of submitting its Bid no further examinations, investigations, explorations, tests, studies, or data are necessary for the determination of its Bid for performance of the Work at the bid price and within the times required, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Bidding Documents.

INSTRUCTION 5: PRE-BID CONFERENCE

A Pre-Bid conference will be held at the time and location stated in the above Invitation to Bid. Representatives of Owner and Engineer will be present to discuss the Project. If the Invitation to Bid provides that the Pre-Bid Conference is mandatory, it is mandatory and failure to attend the Pre-Bid Conference may be a basis for disqualifying a Bidder and/or rejecting the Bidder's Bid. If the Pre-Bid Conference is not mandatory, Bidders are encouraged to attend and participate in the conference. Addenda as the Town's Project Manager considers necessary in response to questions arising at the conference from Bidders of Record shall be made available on the Towns website. Inquiries from non-Bidders of Record shall not receive responses. Oral statements may not be relied upon and will not be binding or legally effective.

INSTRUCTION 6: INTERPRETATIONS AND ADDENDA

- All questions about the meaning or intent of the Bidding Documents are to be submitted in writing as set forth in the Invitation to Bid above. Any interpretations, clarifications, or other/additional information considered necessary by Engineer and/or the Town in response to such questions, or otherwise, will be issued by Addenda delivered to all parties recorded as having received the Bidding Documents.
- 6.02 Questions received after the Questions Due Date and Time set forth on the Invitation to Bid above may be answered at the sole discretion of the Town. Inquiries regarding this ITB directed to persons other than the Town's designated

- representative may not be answered, and any answers received other than as set forth in this ITB will not be binding upon the Town for any purpose.
- 6.03 Only answers provided by written Addenda may be binding upon the Town. Oral and other interpretations or clarifications will be without legal effect. The Town shall not be held responsible if a Bidder fails to receive any addenda issued. The Town shall not be responsible for any oral representations or statements relating to the solicitation specifications made by any employee, agent or officer of the Town.
- 6.04 Addenda may be issued to clarify, correct, supplement, or change the Bidding Documents.
- 6.05 Receipt of Addenda shall be acknowledged by signing and returning the form included herein with the ITB with the Bid by the specified Bid due date and time. Potential Bidders are responsible for obtaining all addenda relevant to this ITB via the Issuing Office or other means.
- 6.06 The Town of Florence shall not be bound to respond to Bid or Addenda inquiries from non-Bidders of Record or other third-parties.

INSTRUCTION 7: BID SECURITY

- 7.01 A Bid must be accompanied by Bid security made payable to Town in an amount of ten percent of Bidder's maximum Bid price (determined by adding the base bid and all alternates) and in the form of a certified check, bank money order, or a Bid Bond in statutory form (on the form included in the Bidding Documents) issued by a surety meeting the requirements of the General Conditions and applicable law.
- 7.02 The Bid security of the apparent Successful Bidder will be retained until Town awards the contract to such Bidder, and such Bidder has executed the Contract Documents, furnished the required contract security, and met the other conditions of the Notice of Award, whereupon the Bid security will be released. If the Successful Bidder fails to execute and deliver the Contract Documents and furnish the required contract security within ten (10) days after the Notice of Award, Owner may consider Bidder to be in default, annul the Notice of Award, and the Bid security of that Bidder will be forfeited. Forfeiture will not preclude the Town from seeking any or all other remedies provided by law to recover losses sustained as a result of the Bidder's failure to enter into the Contract or to furnish the contract securities or insurance certificates and endorsements.
- 7.03 The Bid security of other Bidders that Town believes to have a reasonable chance of receiving the award may be retained by Owner until the earlier of seven (7) days after the Effective Date of the Contract or 61 days after the Bid opening, whereupon Bid security furnished by such Bidders will be released.
- 7.04 Bid security of other Bidders that Town believes do not have a reasonable chance of receiving the award will be released within seven (7) days after the Bid Opening.

INSTRUCTION 8: SUBSTITUTE AND "OR-EQUAL" ITEMS

- 8.01 The Contract for the Work, as awarded, will be on the basis of materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents without consideration during the bidding and Contract award process of possible substitute or "or-equal" items. In cases in which the Contract allows the Contractor to request that Engineer authorize the use of a substitute or "or-equal" item of material or equipment, application for such acceptance may not be made to and will not be considered by Engineer until after the Effective Date of the Contract.
- 8.02 All prices that Bidder sets forth in its Bid shall be based on the presumption that the Contractor will furnish the materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents, as supplemented by Addenda. Any assumptions regarding the possibility of post-Bid approvals of "or-equal" or substitution requests are made at Bidder's sole risk.

INSTRUCTION 9: SUBCONTRACTORS, SUPPLIERS, AND OTHERS

- 9.01 A Bidder shall be prepared to retain specific Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities for the performance of the Work if required by the Bidding Documents to do so. If a prospective Bidder objects to retaining any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, and the concern is not relieved by an Addendum, then the prospective Bidder should refrain from submitting a Bid.
- 9.02 The Bidders shall submit to the Town with its response to this ITB a complete listing of all Subcontractors the Bidder intends to use in the performance of the work specified in the ITB providing the information required in the Subcontractor List included in the ITB. No bid for work involving these classifications will be valid without the complete listing of both subcontractors and major material suppliers as listed in the ITB and the included form List of Subcontractors.

INSTRUCTION 10: PREPARATION OF BID

- 10.01 The Bid Schedule is included with the Bidding Documents.
 - A. All blanks on the Bid Schedule shall be completed and signed in ink. Erasures or alterations shall be initialed in ink by the person signing the Bid Schedule. A Bid price shall be indicated for each section, Bid item, alternate, adjustment unit price item, and unit price item listed therein.
 - B. If the Bid Schedule expressly indicates that submitting pricing on a specific alternate item is optional, and Bidder elects to not furnish pricing for such optional alternate item, then Bidder may enter the words "No Bid" or "Not Applicable."
- 10.02 A Bid by a corporation shall be executed in the corporate name by a corporate officer (whose title must appear under the signature), accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The corporate address and state of incorporation shall be shown.
- 10.03 A Bid by a partnership shall be executed in the partnership name and signed by a partner (whose title must appear under the signature), accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The partnership's address for receiving notices shall be shown.
- 10.04 A Bid by a limited liability company shall be executed in the name of the firm by a member or other authorized person and accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The state of formation of the firm and the firm's address for receiving notices shall be shown.
- 10.05 A Bid by an individual shall show the Bidder's name and address for receiving notices.
- 10.06 A Bid by a joint venture shall be executed by an authorized representative of each joint venturer in the manner indicated on the Bid Schedule. The joint venture's address for receiving notices shall be shown.
- 10.07 All names shall be typed or printed in ink below the signatures.
- 10.08 The Bid shall contain an acknowledgment of receipt of all Addenda, the numbers of which shall be filled in on the Bid Schedule.
- 10.09 Postal and e-mail addresses and telephone number for communications regarding the Bid shall be shown.
- 10.10 The Bid shall contain evidence of Bidder's authority and qualification to do business in Arizona and the Town Bidder's Arizona contractor license number and classification, and any other required business and/or tax licenses required by the Town shall also be shown on the Bid Schedule.
- 10.11 If price is a consideration and in case of error of prices in the Bid, the unit price shall govern. If there is a conflict between values or prices written-out in text and values or prices expressed in numbers, the text values for prices shall control.
- 10.12 No Bid shall be altered, amended, or withdrawn after the specified due date and time.
- 10.13 Periods of time, stated as a number of days, shall be calendar days.
- 10.14 It is the responsibility of all Bidders to examine the entire ITB package and seek clarification of any item or requirement and to check all responses for accuracy before submitting a Bid. Negligence in preparing a Bid confers no right of withdrawal after Bid due date and time.
- 10.15 The Town shall not reimburse the cost of developing or providing any response to this ITB and development and provision of any offer shall be at the respective Bidder's sole cost. Offers submitted for consideration should be prepared simply and economically, providing adequate information in a straightforward and concise manner.

INSTRUCTION 11: BASIS OF BID

- 11.01 The Basis upon which Bids shall be calculated and submitted (Lump Sum/Fixed Price, Unit Price, and/or Allowances for specific items) are set forth in the ITB, including the Bid Schedule.
- 11.02 Lump Sum/Fixed Price
 - A. Bidders shall submit a Bid on a lump sum basis as set forth in the Bid Schedule.
- 11.03 Unit Price
 - A. Bidders shall submit a Bid on a unit price basis for each item of Work listed in the unit price section of the Bid Schedule.
 - B. The "Bid Price" (sometimes referred to as the extended price) for each unit price Bid item will be the product of the "Estimated Quantity" provided in the ITB (usually the Bid Schedule) for the item and the corresponding

- "Bid Unit Price" offered by the Bidder. The total of all unit price Bid items will be the sum of these "Bid Prices"; such total will be used by Town for Bid comparison purposes. The final quantities and Contract Price will be determined in accordance with the General Conditions.
- C. Discrepancies between the multiplication of units of Work and unit prices will be resolved in favor of the unit prices. Discrepancies between the indicated sum of any column of figures and the correct sum thereof will be resolved in favor of the correct sum.

11.04 Allowances

A. For cash allowances the Bid price shall include such amounts as the Bidder deems proper for Contractor's overhead, costs, profit, and other expenses on account of cash allowances, if any, named in the Contract Documents, in accordance with the General Conditions.

INSTRUCTION 12: SUBMITTAL OF BID

- 12.01 One (1) unbound original (to include wet ink signatures) and three (3) unbound copies of the Bid Schedule are to be completed and submitted with the Bid security and the other documents required to be submitted under the terms of Instruction 7.
- 12.02 A Bid shall be received no later than the date and time prescribed and at the place indicated in the advertisement or invitation to bid and shall be enclosed in a plainly marked package with the Project title (and, if applicable, the designated portion of the Project for which the Bid is submitted), the name and address of Bidder, and shall be accompanied by the Bid security and other required documents. If a Bid is sent by mail or other delivery system, the sealed envelope containing the Bid shall be enclosed in a separate package plainly marked on the outside with the notation "BID ENCLOSED." A mailed Bid shall be addressed to **Town of Florence, AZ, Town Clerk, 775 N.**Main St., Florence, AZ 85132.
- 12.03 Bids received after the date and time prescribed for the opening of bids, or not submitted at the correct location or in the designated manner, will not be accepted, opened, or considered.
- 12.04 By signature on the Bid Schedule, the Bidder certifies that:
 - A. The submission of the offer did not involve collusion or other anti-competitive practices.
 - B. The Bidder shall not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment in violation of the Federal Executive Order 11246.
 - C. The Bidder has not given or offered to give and does not intend to give at any time hereafter any economic opportunity, future employment, gift, loan, gratuity, special discount, trip favor, or service to a public servant in connection with the submitted offer.
 - D. Failure to sign the offer, or the falsity of a statement in a signed offer, shall void the submitted offer or any resulting contracts, and the Bidder may be debarred.

INSTRUCTION 13: MODIFICATION AND WITHDRAWAL OF BID

- 13.01 A Bid may be withdrawn by an appropriate document duly executed in the same manner that a Bid must be executed and delivered to the place where Bids are to be submitted prior to the date and time for the opening of Bids. Upon receipt of such notice, the unopened Bid will be returned to the Bidder.
- 13.02 If a Bidder wishes to modify its Bid prior to Bid opening, Bidder must withdraw its initial Bid in the manner specified in Paragraph 13.01 and submit a new Bid prior to the date and time for the opening of Bids.
- 13.03 If within 24 hours after Bids are opened any Bidder files a duly signed written notice with Town and promptly thereafter demonstrates to the reasonable satisfaction of Town that there was a material and substantial mistake in the preparation of its Bid, that Bidder may withdraw its Bid, and the Bid security will be returned. Thereafter, if the Work is rebid, that Bidder may, in the Town's sole discretion, be disgualified from further bidding on the Work.

INSTRUCTION 14: OPENING OF BIDS

- 14.01 Bids will be opened at the time and place indicated in the Invitation to Bid above and, unless obviously non-responsive, read aloud publicly. An abstract of the amounts of the base Bids and major alternates, if any, will be made available to Bidders after the opening of Bids
- 14.02 All Bids will remain subject to acceptance for the period of time stated in the Bid Schedule and each Bidder agrees that it will hold open its offer for such period, but Town may, in its sole discretion, release any Bid and return the Bid security prior to the end of this period. Unless otherwise specified in the ITB, all Bidders and their

Subcontractors shall hold their bids valid for a period of 90 days from the proposal due date stated on the Advertisement for Bids.

INSTRUCTION 15: EVALUATION OF BIDS

- 15.01 Town reserves the right to reject any or all Bids, including without limitation, nonconforming, nonresponsive, unbalanced, or conditional Bids. Town will reject the Bid of any Bidder that Town finds, after reasonable inquiry and evaluation, to not be responsible. If Bidder purports to add terms or conditions to its Bid, takes exception to any provision of the Bidding Documents, or attempts to alter the contents of the Contract Documents for purposes of the Bid, then the Town may reject the Bid as nonresponsive.
- 15.02 If Town awards the contract for the Work, such award shall be to the responsible Bidder submitting the lowest responsive Bid.

15.03 Evaluation of Bids:

- A. In evaluating Bids, Town will consider whether or not the Bids comply with the prescribed requirements, and such alternates, unit prices, and other data, as may be requested in the Bid Schedule or prior to the Notice of Award.
- B. In the comparison of Bids, alternates will be applied in the same order of priority as listed in the Bid Schedule. To determine the Bid prices for purposes of comparison, Town shall announce to all bidders a "Base Bid plus alternates" budget after receiving all Bids, but prior to opening them. For comparison purposes alternates will be accepted, following the order of priority established in the Bid Schedule, until doing so would cause the budget to be exceeded. After determination of the Successful Bidder based on this comparative process and on the responsiveness, responsibility, and other factors set forth in these Instructions, the award may be made to said Successful Bidder on its base Bid and any combination of its additive alternate Bids for which Town determines funds will be available at the time of award.
- C. Bid prices will be compared after adjusting for differences in time of Substantial Completion (total number of calendar days to substantially complete the Work) designated by Bidders. The adjusting amount will be determined at the rate set forth in the Contract for liquidated damages for failing to achieve Substantial Completion, or such other amount that Town has designated in the Bid Schedule.
 - 1. The method for calculating the lowest bid for comparison will be the summation of the Bid price shown in the Bid Form plus the product of the Bidder-specified time of Substantial Completion (in calendar days) times the rate for liquidated damages (in dollars per day).
 - This procedure is only used to determine the lowest bid for comparison and contractor selection purposes.
 The Contract Price for compensation and payment purposes remains the Bid price shown in the Bid Schedule.
- 15.04 In evaluating whether a Bidder is responsible, Town will consider the qualifications of the Bidder and may consider the qualifications and experience of Subcontractors and Suppliers proposed for those portions of the Work for which the identity of Subcontractors and Suppliers must be submitted as provided in the Bidding Documents.
- 15.05 Town may conduct such investigations as Town deems necessary to establish the responsibility, qualifications, and financial ability of Bidders and any proposed Subcontractors or Suppliers.
- 15.06 Any terms of the Bidder's submittal that conflict with the language and requirements of the Town's solicitation or that take exception to the terms, conditions, specifications and/or other requirements stated within this ITB, may cause the Bidder's submittal to be considered nonresponsive and rejected. Exceptions may be evaluated by the Town on an individual basis to determine compliance with the purpose and intent of the terms and conditions stated within this solicitation

INSTRUCTION 16: AWARD AND SIGNING OF CONTRACT

- 16.01 Notwithstanding any other provision of this ITB, the Town expressly reserves the right, when determining whether to award a contract to the lowest responsive and responsible Bidder who has neither been disqualified nor rejected pursuant to the terms and conditions of the ITB, to:
 - A. Waive any immaterial defect or informality; and/or
 - B. Reject any or all Bids, or portions thereof; and/or
 - C. Reissue an Invitation to Bid; and/or
 - D. Exercise any other rights available to the Town under the terms of the ITB, the Town Code, law, or equity.

16.02 When Town issues a Notice of Award to the Successful Bidder, it shall be accompanied by the unexecuted counterparts of the Contract along with the other Contract Documents as identified in the Contract. Within 10 days thereafter, Successful Bidder shall execute and deliver the required number of counterparts of the Contract (and any bonds and insurance documentation required to be delivered by the Contract Documents) to Town. Within ten days thereafter, Town shall deliver one fully executed counterpart of the Contract to Successful Bidder.

INSTRUCTION 17: ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS

- 17.01 <u>Contract Applicability</u>: The Bidder shall substantially conform to the terms, conditions, specifications, and other requirements found within the text of this specific ITB. All previous agreements, contracts, or other documents, which have been executed between the Bidder and the Town, are not applicable to this ITB or any resultant contract.
- 17.02 <u>Gratuities</u>: The Town may, by written notice to the Bidder, cancel the resultant contract if it is found by the Town that gratuities, in the form of entertainment, gifts or otherwise, were offered or given by the Bidder or any agent or representative of the Bidder, to any officer or employee of the Town with a view toward securing an order, securing favorable treatment with respect to the awarding, amending, or the making of any determinations with respect to the performing of such order. In the event the Town pursuant to this provision cancels the resultant contract, the Town shall be entitled, in addition to any other rights and remedies, to recover or withhold from Contractor the amount of gratuity. Paying the expense of normal business meals, which are generally made available to all eligible Town government customers, shall not be prohibited by this paragraph.
- 17.03 <u>Public Record</u>: All offers submitted in response to this ITB, whether or not accepted by the Town, shall become a matter of public record available for public inspection, subsequent to the award notification, in accordance with the Town's Procurement Policy and Arizona's Public Records laws.
- 17.04 <u>Confidential Information</u>: If a person believes that a bid, ITB, offer, specification, or protest contains information that should be withheld, a statement advising the Town of this fact shall accompany the submission and the information shall be identified. The information identified by the person as confidential shall not be disclosed until the Town makes a written determination.
- 17.05 <u>Lobbying Prohibition</u>: Any communication regarding this solicitation for the purpose of influencing the process or the award, between any person or affiliates seeking an award from this solicitation and the Town, including but not limited to the Town Council, employees, and contractors engaged to assist in the solicitation, is prohibited.
 - A. This prohibition is imposed from the time of the first public notice of the solicitation until the Town cancels the solicitation, rejects all responses, awards a Contractor, and otherwise takes action which ends the solicitation process. This section shall not prohibit public comment at any Town Council meeting, study session or Town committee meeting.
 - B. This prohibition shall not apply to communication with the official contact(s) specifically identified in the solicitation or Town-initiated communications for the purposes of conducting the procurement, and in the manner prescribed in the solicitation, including but not limited to pre-bid conferences, clarification of responses, presentations if provided for in the solicitation, requests for Best and Final Proposals, contract negotiations, interviews, protest/appeal resolution, or surveying non-responsive vendors.

Violations of this provision shall be reported to Finance/Procurement Department and may be a basis for rejecting a response or disbarment of the violator by the Town. Persons and/or entities violating this prohibition may be subject to a warning letter, rejection of their response, or disbarment by the Town, in the Town's discretion, depending on the nature of the violation.

CONTRACT FOR PROJECT

TOWN OF FLORENCE

CONTRACT FOR PROJECT WU-84 WELL #4 REBUILD PROJECT

THIS CONTRACT is made and entered into on theday of	, 20, by
and between Town of Florence, an Arizona municipal corporation, hereinafter calle	d " Town " and the
"Contractor" designated below:	

Town and Contractor agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1 - PARTICIPANTS, PROJECT and SITE

Town of Florence, Arizona TOWN:

Project Manager: Christopher Salas

Telephone: (520) 251-3881

E-mail: christopher.salas@florenceaz.gov

CONTRACTOR: {Name}

{Address}

Arizona ROC No.: Federal Tax ID No: Representative: Telephone: E-mail:

ENGINEER/DESIGNER:

Town of Florence

425 E Ruggles Street Florence, AZ 85132

Representative: Christopher A. Salas, P.E.

Telephone: (520)-251-3118

E-mail: christopher.salas@florenceaz.gov

PROJECT DESCRIPTION: The selected contractor will need to perform well assessment, via video, the well casing and determine if any further action is required, i.e. brush casing. The selected company will bid on well equipment, well condition assessment, well clean out, well development, and test pumping to be followed by a report and recommendation to provide and install new highly efficient pump with new motor, based upon the results of the well development and test pumping. The selected company will provide all labor and materials to address issues related to existing equipment, and/or new equipment following the well assessment, cleaning, and rehabilitation as well as any development and test pumping needed to validate well capacity.

PROJECT SITE:

TOF Well Site #4, 425 E. Ruggles Street, Florence AZ 85132

ARTICLE 2 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

2.1 Contract Documents. The Contract between Town and Contractor shall consist of the following:

Invitation to Bid

Project Description / Scope of Work

Bid Submittal Checklist Instructions to Bidders Contract for Project

General Conditions of Contract

Insurance Requirements Special Provisions List

Bid Schedule Bid Tab

Acknowledgement of Agenda

List of Subcontractors Statuatory Bid Bond

Resolution of Board of Directors Non-Collusive Bidding Certification

W-9

Attachment #1 – Plans and Technical Specifications

Town Revisions to MAG Specifications Participation in Boycott of Israel **Deviation / Compliance Certification Demonstrating Lawful Presence**

In the event of a conflict of language between the documents, the provisions of the ITB shall govern. The ITB shall govern in all other matters not otherwise specified by the Contract between the parties. All previous contracts between the Bidder and Town are not applicable to this Contract or other resultant contracts.

- Definitions. The definitions in Section 1 of the General Conditions apply to all the Contract Documents, including this Contract. Additional definitions or defined terms applicable to all the Contract Documents for this Project, if any, include the following: Not applicable
- Project Specific Conditions. If there are any additional conditions that apply to this Project, they are set forth in the Special Provisions included in the ITB.
 - 2.4 Project Plans and Specifications. Not applicable

ARTICLE 3 – DESIGN PHASE SERVICES

Please refer to scope of work.

ARTICLE 4 - CONSTRUCTION SERVICES

4.1 General.

- 4.1.1 Contractor agrees at its own cost and expense, to do all work necessary and required to fully, timely and properly complete the construction of the Project in strict accordance with the Contract Documents in a good and workmanlike manner, free and clear of all claims, liens, and charges whatsoever, in the manner and under the conditions specified, within the Project Schedule.
- 4.1.2 Contractor shall provide all of the labor and materials, and perform the Work in accordance with Section 4 of the General Conditions. Some but not all of the major components of the Construction Services and the corresponding subsections of Section 4 of the General Conditions are set forth below.
- 4.1.3 At all times relevant to this Contract and performance of the Work, the Contractor shall fully comply with all Laws, Regulations, or Legal Requirements applicable to Town, the Project and the Contract, including, without limitation, those set forth in the General Conditions.
- 4.1.4 Contractor shall perform the Work under this Contract using only those firms, team members and individuals designated by Contractor consistent with Contractor's accepted Bid, or otherwise, approved by Town pursuant to the General Conditions. No other entities or individuals may be used without the prior written approval of the Project Manager.
 - 4.1.5 Contractor will comply with all terms and conditions of the General Conditions.
- 4.1.6 In the event of a conflict between this Contract and the General Conditions or any exhibit hereto or appendix thereto, the terms of this Contract shall control.
- 4.1.7 Ownership of Work Product. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Contract, all Work Product prepared or otherwise created in connection with the performance of this Contract, including the Work, are to be and remain

the property of Town. For purposes of this provision, "Work Product" shall include all designs, drawings, plans, specifications, ideas, renderings and other information or matter, in whatever form created (e.g., electronic or printed) and in all media now known or hereinafter created. All Work Product shall be considered Work Made for Hire as defined in the United States Copyright Act 17 U.S.C. § 101 (Copyright Act). If for any reason any such Work is found not to be a work for hire, Contractor hereby transfers and assigns ownership of the copyright in such Work to Town. The rights in this Section are exclusive to Town in perpetuity.

- 4.2 Contractor's Pre-Contract and Pre-Work Deliverables.
 - 4.2.1 The Contractor will provide the Deliverables in accordance with Section 4.2 of the General Conditions.
- 4.2.2 Any additional items which Contractor must deliver to Town prior to commencing the Work on this Project, if any, include the following: *Not Applicable*
- 4.3 Pre-Construction Conference. Contractor shall attend the Pre-Construction Conference in accordance with Section 4.3 of the General Conditions.
- 4.4 Performance of the Work (Including Field Measurements, Subcontractors, and Suppliers). Contractor shall perform the Work in accordance with Section 4.4 of the General Conditions.
- 4.5 Control of the Project Site. Contractor shall control and maintain the Project Site in accordance with Section 4.5 of the General Conditions.
- 4.6 Project Safety. Contractor shall implement and enforce Project safety in accordance with Section 4.6 of the General Conditions.
- 4.7 Materials Quality, Substitutions and Shop Drawings. All materials necessary for construction of this project shall be provided by the Contractor as part of this Contract. All materials shall be new and unused, and otherwise designed for the intended use. Contractor shall submit any substitute materials and shop drawings in accordance with Section 4.7 of the General Conditions.
- 4.8 Project Record Documents. Contractor shall maintain and make available the Project Record Documents in accordance with Section 4.8 of the General Conditions.
- 4.9 Warranty and Correction of Defective Work. Contractor shall provide warranties and correct defective Work in accordance with Section 4.9 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 5 – TOWN RESPONSIBILITIES

- 5.1 Town shall have the responsibilities, and provide the information specified in, and subject to the conditions set forth in, Section 5 of the General Conditions.
 - 5.2 Additional services to be provided or responsibilities assumed, by Town, if any, are listed below:
 - 5.2.1 Materials Testing (to be coordinated with Contractor).
 - 5.2.2 Residential Notifications and Property Access (to be coordinated with Contractor).
 - 5.2.3 Emergency Services Coordination (Police/Fire ingress/egress, to be coordinated with Contractor).
 - 5.3 Additional Information to be provided by Town, if any, is listed below: Not Applicable

ARTICLE 6 - PERIOD OF PERFORMANCE (THE "POP" OR "CONTRACT TIME")

- 6.1 Period of Performance.
- 6.1.1 The Period of Performance shall start with the Notice to Proceed (NTP) and end with Final Acceptance, as set forth Section 6.4 below. The Notice to Proceed cannot be issued until after the approval and acceptance by Town of the Bid.
- 6.1.2 The Period of Performance shall be as set forth in the Project Schedule. Contractor agrees that it will commence performance of the Work and complete the Project through both Substantial Completion and Final Completion within the Period of Performance.
- 6.1.3 Time is of the essence for this Contract, for the Project, and for each phase and/or designated Milestone thereof.

- 6.1.4 Failure on the part of Contractor to adhere to the approved Project Schedule shall be deemed a material breach and be sufficient grounds for termination of this Contract by Town.
- 6.2 Project Schedule. The Project Schedule as set forth in the ITB and/or an Exhibit to this Contract shall be updated and maintained throughout Contractor's performance under this Contract in accordance with Section 6.2 of the General Conditions.
- 6.3 Substantial Completion. Substantial Completion shall be achieved not later than the Substantial Completion Date set forth in the Project Schedule, which is: <u>See Section 6.4</u>. Substantial Completion shall be determined in accordance with Section 6.3 of the General Conditions.
 - 6.4 Final Completion and Final Acceptance.
- 6.4.1 Final Completion will be obtained within the time period set forth in the Project Schedule, which is: <u>All work</u> must be completed and ready for final payment on the 91st (Ninety First) day after issuance of the NTP.
- 6.4.2 Final Completion shall be determined and Final Acceptance shall be issued pursuant to Section 6.4 of the General Conditions.
 - 6.5 Liquidated Damages.
- 6.5.1 Substantial Completion Liquidated Damages. Contractor acknowledges and agrees that if Contractor fails to obtain Substantial Completion of the Work within the Contract Time, Town will sustain extensive damages and serious loss as a result of such failure. The exact amount of such damages will be extremely difficult to ascertain. Therefore, Town and Contractor agree that if Contractor fails to achieve Substantial Completion of the Work within the Contract Time, Town shall be entitled to retain or recover from Contractor, as liquidated damages and not as a penalty, the following per diem amounts commencing from the Substantial Completion Date required under the Contract until the actual date of Substantial Completion:

\$500.00 per calendar day.

6.5.2 <u>Final Completion Liquidated Damages</u>. For the same reasons set forth in Section 6.5.1 above, Town and Contractor further agree that if Contractor fails to achieve Final Completion of the Work within the Contract Time, Town shall be entitled to retain or recover from Contractor, as liquidated damages and not as a penalty, the following per diem amounts commencing from the actual date of Substantial Completion or the Final Completion Date as required under the Contract, whichever is later, until the actual date of Final Completion:

\$500.00 per calendar day.

- 6.5.3 MAG Liquidated Damages. If no liquidated damages are specified in Sections 6.5.1 and/or 6.5.2 above, then the liquidated damages provisions in MAG § 108.9 shall apply.
- 6.5.4 Town may deduct liquidated damages described in this Section 6.5 above from any unpaid amounts then or thereafter due Contractor under this Agreement. Any liquidated damages not so deducted from any unpaid amounts due Contractor shall be payable to Town at the demand of Town, together with interest from the date of the demand at the highest lawful rate of interest payable by Contractor.
- 6.6.3 Nothing herein shall be deemed to constitute a waiver of any other remedy available to Town in the event of Contractor's default under this Contract prior to full performance of the Work including, as applicable, specific performance or completion of the Work on behalf of Contractor, the cost and expense of which shall be offset against any monies then or thereafter due to Contractor (if any) and otherwise immediately reimbursed to Town by Contractor.

ARTICLE 7 - CONTRACT PRICE

7.1 Contact Price.

- 7.1.1 In exchange for Contractor's full, timely, and acceptable performance and construction of the Work under this Contract, and subject to all of the terms of this Contract, Town will pay Contractor the "Contract Price", which is \$
- 7.1.2 The Contract Price is all inclusive and specifically includes all fees, costs, insurance and bond premiums, and taxes of any type necessary to fully, properly and timely perform and construct the Work.

ARTICLE 8 – PAYMENT

Payments shall be made to Contractor in accordance with Section 8 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 9 – CHANGES TO THE CONTRACT

Changes to the Contract may be made in strict accordance with Section 9 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 10 – SUSPENSION AND TERMINATION

This Contract may be suspended and/or terminated in accordance with Section 10 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 11 - INSURANCE AND BONDS

- 11.1 Contractor shall provide Insurance as provided in the Insurance Requirement included in the ITB, and in accordance with Section 11.1 of the General Conditions. Contractor shall provide proof of such insurance and all required endorsements in forms acceptable to Town prior to commencing any Work under this Contract.
- 11.2 Contractor shall provide performance and payment bonds to Town in accordance with Section 11.2 of the General Conditions and A.R.S. § 34-610(A).
- 11.3 Failure to provide proof of insurance and the required endorsements, or the required bonds, in forms acceptable to Town, will be a material breach and grounds for termination for cause of this Contract.

ARTICLE 12 – INDEMNIFICATION

Contractor shall have and assume the indemnity obligations set forth in Section 12 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 13 - DISPUTE RESOLUTION

Any claims or disputes relating to this Contract shall be resolved according to the dispute resolution process set forth in Section 13 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 14 – MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

The miscellaneous provisions set forth in Section 14 of the General Conditions shall apply to this Contract.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Contract through their duly authorized representatives and bind their respective entities as of the effective date.

TOWN OF FLORENCE:	CONTRACTOR:
By:TARA WALTERS, MAYOR	By:
ATTEST:	
Lisa Garcia, Town Clerk	-
REVIEWED AS TO FORM:	
Clifford Mattice, Town Attorney	-

GENERAL CONDITIONS OF CONTRACT

These terms will be the General Conditions for any Contract entered into as a result of the ITB and are incorporated therein and shall be fully binding upon the Bidder/Contractor

SECTION 1 — SCOPE OF THESE GENERAL CONDITIONS

These General Conditions encompass provisions that apply, and are incorporated into all construction contracts entered into by the Town of Florence, unless otherwise specifically excluded in the executed Contract. Sections 2 through 14 of these General Conditions apply to all construction contracts, in whatever form, including without limitation, Fixed Price, Construction Manager at Risk (CM@Risk), Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP) Cost-Based, and Job Order Contracts (JOC).

SECTION 2 — GENERAL DEFINITIONS

- 2.1. The Definitions in the Invitation to Bid (ITB), the Request for Proposals (RFP), Request for Qualifications (RFQ) and/or the JOC Solicitation (JOC) giving rise to the Contract shall apply to these General Conditions and the Contract for the Project.
- 2.2. <u>Change Order</u> A written instrument issued after execution of the Contract Documents signed by Town and Contractor, stating their agreement upon all of the following: the addition, deletion or revision in the scope of services or deliverables; the amount of the adjustment to the Contract Price, the extent of the adjustment to the Contract Time, or modifications of other contract terms. The Contract Price and the Period of Performance (POP) may be changed only by Change Order.
- 2.3. <u>Town (Owner)</u> Town of Florence Arizona, a municipal corporation, with whom Contractor has entered into the Contract and for whom the Services and/or Work are to be provided pursuant to the Contract(s).
- 2.4. <u>Contract</u> The written agreement executed between Town and Contractor, including all of the Contract Documents.
- 2.5. <u>Contract Documents</u> The documents which together form the Contract between Town and Contractor, as identified in Article 2 of the Contract, or are otherwise incorporated into the Contract, including the Contract, the exhibits thereto, these General Conditions, any Notice to Proceed, and any Job Order (if applicable), the Plans and Specifications, Geotechnical Report, Drainage Report, Project Schedule, written and properly executed Change Orders, MAG Specifications and Town's amendments thereto, and any other documents so designated in the Contact.
- 2.6. <u>Contract Price</u> The agreed-upon price to be paid to Contractor for full, timely, and acceptable completion of the Services or Work under the terms of the Contract.
- 2.7. <u>Contractor</u> The person or corporation with whom Town has entered into an agreement for construction related work or services in relation to the Project at issue. As used in these General Conditions, the term Contractor includes CM@Risk and JOC under contract with Town to provide pre-construction and/or construction services.
- 2.8. <u>Contractor Payment Request</u> The form that is accepted by Town and used by Contractor in requesting progress payments or final payment and which shall include such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents and/or Town. The AIA Document G702 is an acceptable example of such a form.
- 2.9. <u>Construction Documents</u> The plans, specifications, and drawings, Geotechnical Report, Drainage Report, prepared and issued by the Design Professional and approved by Town for construction, meaning the documents are sealed by the Contractor (as required), acceptable for permitting and incorporated into the Contract by reference. All amendments and modifications to the Construction Documents must be approved in writing by Town prior to incorporation into the Contract.
- 2.10. <u>Critical Path</u> Critical path is the sequence of project network activities which add up to the longest overall duration. Once established in the Project Schedule, the Critical Path for the Project shall not be changed without prior written approval of Town.
 - 2.11. <u>Day</u> Calendar day(s) unless otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.

- 2.12. Float The number of Days by which an activity can be delayed without lengthening the Critical Path and extending the Contract Time. Unless otherwise expressly agreed in writing, all Float belongs to Town.
- 2.13. <u>MAG Specifications</u> The latest revision of the latest edition (or the latest edition adopted by the Town) of the Uniform Standard Specifications for Public Works Construction published by MAG.
- 2.14. <u>MAG Standard Details</u> The latest revision of the latest edition (or the latest edition adopted by the Town) of Uniform Standard Details as published by MAG.
- 2.15. <u>Notice to Proceed (NTP)</u> A written notice given by Town to Contractor fixing the date on which Contractor will start to perform Contractor's obligations under the Contract. The Notice to Proceed shall not be issued until the Contract Price is approved and accepted by Town.
- 2.16. <u>Period of Performance (POP)</u> The number of days or the dates related to the applicable phase, Substantial Completion, and/or Final Completion as stated in Contract Documents. The Period of Performance (POP) is set forth in the Contract and is based upon the Project Schedule agreed to by Town in writing.
 - 2.17. Project The Project specified in the Contract (including a Job Order).
- 2.18. <u>Project Manager</u> The Project Manager designated in Article 1 of the Contract, or any successor thereto designated by Town. The Project Manager has the authority to act on behalf of Town, as delineated and limited by the Contract Documents and applicable law. Town shall communicate with Contractor through the Project Manager. However, the Project Manager has no authority to bind Town or Town Council in contravention of any Town code, State or Federal statute or regulation, or these General Conditions.
- 2.19. <u>Project Schedule</u> The schedule for the completion of the Project agreed to and/or required by Town and incorporated into the Contract.
- 2.20. <u>Project Specific Conditions</u> Additional conditions which apply to the specific Project and/or Scope of Work which are set forth in the ITB.
- 2.21. <u>Proposal</u> A Proposal submitted to the Town by a Contractor in response to an Invitation to Bid (ITB), Request for Qualifications (RFQ), a Request for Proposals (RFP) or other solicitation or request by the Town. Proposals may be Fixed Price, Guaranteed Maximum Price (GMP), Unit Price, or other form as required or requested by the Town.
- 2.22. Requests for Information (RFIs) Formal written request from Contractor to Town and/or Contractor for the Project seeking clarification or additional information needed for Contractor to properly complete the Work and/or Services under the Contract. Town may require RFI's to be submitted on a specific form or in a specified format.
- 2.23. <u>Schedule of Values (SOV)</u> The specified document prepared by Contractor, and approved and accepted by Town, which divides the Contract Price into pay items, such that the sum of all pay items equals the Contract Price for the construction phase Work, or for any portion of the Work having a separate specified Contract Price.
- 2.24. <u>Scope of Work (SOW)</u> The scope of work agreed to and/or required by Town and incorporated into the Contract as set forth in the ITB and/or an Exhibit to the Contract.
- 2.25. <u>Statement of Warranty</u> Document stating items of the Project warrantied by the Contractor. This document shall list all tangible elements of the project to be warrantied and include time duration of warranty. This document shall be required upon Final Payment request.
- 2.26. <u>Subconsultant</u> A person, firm or corporation having a Contract with Consultant/Contractor to furnish services required as its independent professional associate or consultant with respect to the Project.
- 2.27. <u>Subcontractor</u> An individual or firm having a direct Contract with Contractor or any other individual or firm having a Contract with the aforesaid contractors at any tier, who undertakes to perform a part of the pre-construction services or construction phase Work at the site for which Contractor is responsible. Subcontractors shall be selected through the Subcontractor selection process described in the Contract Documents, if any.
- 2.28. <u>Total Float</u> Number of Days by which the pre-construction services or construction phase Work or any part of the same may be delayed without necessarily extending a pertinent Contract Time or schedule milestone in the Project Schedule.

2.29. Work – The entire completion of construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof, required to be furnished during the construction phase. Work includes and is the result of performing or furnishing labor and furnishing and incorporating materials, resources and equipment into the construction, and performing or furnishing services and documents as required by the Contract Documents for the construction phase.

SECTION 3 — STANDARD SPECIFICATIONS AND DETAILS

- 3.1 Town operates under the latest revision of the MAG Specifications as amended by Town.
- 3.2 Town also operates under the MAG Standard Details, as amended by Town.
- 3.3 Copies of the MAG Specifications and MAG Standard Details are available at the Maricopa Association of Governments office, 302 N. 1st Avenue, Suite 300, Phoenix, Arizona 85003. They may also be downloaded at their Web site: http://www.azmag.gov under "Publications."
- 3.4 The MAG Specifications and Standard Details and Town's amendments thereto are incorporated into the Contract.

SECTION 4 — CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR CONSTRUCTION SERVICES

4.1 General

- 4.1.1 Contractor shall construct the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents and as outlined in the Contract Documents to the satisfaction of Town, exercising the degree of professional care, skill, diligence, quality and judgment that a professional Contractor engaged, experienced and specializing in the construction of construction and/or facilities of similar scope, function, size, quality, complexity and detail in urban areas throughout the United States comparable to the Town would exercise at such time, under similar conditions. Contractor shall, at all times, perform the Work in conformance with sound and generally accepted engineering principles and construction management and construction contracting practices.
- 4.1.2 Contractor shall comply with, and require all Subcontractors to comply with, the Arizona Contractors' license laws, including all requirements with respect to being duly registered and licensed.
- Immigration Laws: Pursuant to A.R.S. § 41-4401, Contractor warrants to Town that Contractor and 4.1.3 all its subcontractors are in compliance and will comply with all Federal Immigration laws and regulations that relate to their employees and with the E-Verify Program under A.R.S. § 23-214(A). Contractor acknowledges that a breach of this warranty by Contractor or any of its subcontractors is a material breach of this Contract subject to penalties up to and including termination of the Contract or any subcontract. The Town retains the legal right to inspect the papers of any employee of or any subcontractor who works on this Contract to ensure compliance with this warranty and may conduct random verification of the employment records of Contractor and any of its subcontractors to ensure compliance with this warranty. Town will not consider Contractor or any of its subcontractors in material breach of the foregoing warranty if Contractor and its subcontractors establish that they have complied with the employment verification provisions prescribed by 8 USCA § 1324(a) and (b) of the Federal Immigration and Nationality Act and the EVerify requirements prescribed by Arizona Revised Statutes § 23-214(A). The provisions of this Section must be included in any agreement Contractor enters into with its subcontractors who provide services under this Contract or any subcontract. "Services" are defined as furnishing labor, time or effort in the State of Arizona by a contractor or subcontractor. Services include construction or maintenance of any structure, building or transportation facility or improvement to real property. Breach of this warranty shall constitute a material breach of the contract and shall subject the Contractor to penalties including termination of the Contract at the sole discretion of the Town.
- 4.5.4 Contractor further understands and acknowledges the applicability to it of the American with Disabilities Act, the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986 and the Drug Free Workplace Act of 1989. The Contractor understands and Acknowledges that it must also comply with A.R.S. § 34-301, "Employment of Aliens on Public Works Prohibited", and A.R.S. § 34-302, as amended, "Residence Requirements for Employees," and A.R.S. §§ 1-501 and 502.

4.2 Contractor's Pre-Contract and Pre-Work Deliverables

4.2.1 Before beginning any Work under the Contract, Contractor shall execute the Contract and deliver to Town the items listed in Sections 4.2.3 and 4.2.4 below, and the Contract must be executed by Town. Failure to do so will be a material breach of the Contract entitling Town to terminate the Contract for Cause.

- 4.2.2 When Contractor delivers the executed Contract to Town, Contractor shall also deliver to Town such bonds and certificates of insurance with endorsements in such amounts (and other evidence of insurance requested by Town) required under Section 11 of these General Conditions, and as the Contract requires.
- 4.2.3 <u>Government Approvals and Permits</u>. Contractor shall obtain all necessary permits for the Work and pay all applicable fees, unless otherwise noted on the plans and in the specifications. Contractor is specifically notified of the need to obtain the necessary environmental permits or file the necessary environmental and regulatory permit notices. Copies of all permits and the associated notices must be provided to Town prior to starting the permitted activity.
- 4.2.4 Contractor shall provide a proposed Project Schedule, in Gantt Chart format and created with a bona-fide scheduling software product such as MS Project, as part of their Bid Submittal package. Failure to submit this document shall serve as grounds for disqualification from bidding. MS Excel-type spreadsheet chart submittals are not acceptable and will be rejected. The Gantt Chart shall include a CPM (Critical Path Method) element. This Gantt Chart shall be maintained and updated weekly by Contractor during construction and presented/submitted to the Project Manager at a weekly regularly-scheduled progress meeting to be held at a mutually agreeable location.

4.3 Pre-Construction Conference

- 4.3.1 Prior to the commencement of any Work, Town may schedule a Pre-Construction Conference.
- 4.3.2 Prior to the Pre-construction Conference, Contractor shall provide the Project Team with a Schedule of Values in a form specified by Town reflecting the subcontracts and other categories that will be used to submit Pay Applications for the Work. The total amount of the Schedule of Values shall not be greater than the Contract Price and shall identify Contractor's Contingency, if applicable. The Schedule of Values shall be reviewed at the Pre-Construction Conference and revised in response to comments and questions from Town. Once accepted by Town in writing, the Schedule of Values for the Project will not be changed without the prior written approval of Town.

4.4 Performance of the Work (including Field Measurements, Subcontractors, and Suppliers)

- 4.4.1 Unless otherwise provided in the Contract Documents to be the responsibility of Town or a separate Contractor, Contractor shall provide through itself or Subcontractors the necessary supervision, labor, inspection, start-up, material, equipment, machinery, temporary utilities and other temporary facilities to permit Contractor to complete the Work consistent with the Contract Documents.
- 4.4.2 Contractor's Superintendent shall be present at the Site at all times that material Work under this Contract is taking place. Contractor's Superintendent or designee shall be present at the Site at all times any other Work under this Contract is taking place. All elements of the Work shall be under the direct supervision of a foreman or his designated representative on the Site who shall have the authority to take actions required to properly carry out that particular element of the work.
- 4.4.3 Before ordering materials or doing work, Contractor and each Subcontractor shall verify measurements at the Site and shall be responsible for the correctness of such measurements. No extra charge or compensation will be allowed because of differences between actual dimensions and the dimensions indicated on the Contract Documents, including the drawings.
- 4.4.4 If Contractor observes error, discrepancies or omissions in the Contract Documents, it shall promptly notify the Contractor and Town and request clarification. Contractor shall be liable to Town for damages resulting from error, inconsistencies or omissions in the Contract Documents or for differences between field measurements or conditions in the Contract Documents. If Contractor, with the exercise of reasonable care, should have recognized such error, inconsistency, omission or difference and fails to report it to Town, and if Contractor proceeds with the Work affected by such observed errors, discrepancies or omissions, without receiving such clarifications, it does so at its own risk.
- 4.4.5 In all cases of interconnection of its Work with existing or other work, Contractor shall verify at the Site all dimensions relating to such existing or other work. Any errors due to Contractor's failure to so verify all such grades, elevations, locations or dimensions shall be promptly rectified by Contractor without any increase in the Contract Price. Any design errors or omissions noted by Contractor during this review shall be reported promptly to Town.
- 4.4.6 Contractor shall be responsible for the proper performance of the work of Subcontractors and any acts and omissions in connection with such performance. Nothing in the Contract Documents is intended or deemed to create any legal or contractual relationship between Town and any Subcontractor or Sub-Subcontractor, including but not limited to any third-party beneficiary rights.

- 4.4.7 Contractor will not substitute or change any Subcontractor or Supplier without the prior written approval of Town. Any substitute or replacement Subcontractor or Supplier shall be required to meet the same qualifications and selection criteria and process as the original Subcontractor or Supplier. If a Subcontract/Supplier selection plan has been approved by Town, Contractor will follow that plan unless otherwise approved by Town in writing.
- 4.4.8 Contractor shall not change or replace any members of its Project team, including Contractor's Representative, Project Manager, or Superintendent, without an explanation for the change being given to Town, and receiving prior written approval of the change from Town, which approval will not be unreasonably withheld.
- 4.4.9 Subcontractors whose scope of work has a value greater than 15% of the total Contract Price may be required to furnish performance and payment bonds to Contractor if directed in writing by Town.

4.5 Control of the Project Site

- 4.5.1 Throughout all phases of construction, including suspension of Work, Contractor shall keep the Site reasonably free from debris, trash and construction wastes to permit Contractor to perform its construction services efficiently, safely and without interfering with the use of adjacent land areas. Prior to Final Acceptance of the Work, or a portion of the Work, Contractor shall remove all debris, trash, construction wastes, materials, equipment, machinery and tools arising from the Work or applicable portions thereof to permit Town to occupy the Project or a portion of the Project for its intended use
- 4.5.2 Contractor shall take whatever steps, procedures or means necessary to prevent dust nuisance due to construction operations. The dust control measures shall be maintained at all times to the satisfaction of Town and in accordance with the requirements of the Pinal County Bureau of Air Pollution Control Rules and Regulations.
- 4.5.3 Contractor shall be responsible to Town for the acts and omissions of Contractor's employees, Subcontractors and their agents and employees, and any other person performing any of the Work under a Contract with Contractor, or claiming by, through or under Contractor, for all damages, losses, costs and expenses resulting from such acts or omissions.

4.6 Project Safety

- 4.6.1 Contractor is responsible for safety of the job site for employees of Contractor as well as for members of the general public and others who may drive or walk through or be at the site.
- 4.6.2 Contractor assumes responsibility for implementing and monitoring all safety precautions and programs related to the performance of the Work.
- 4.6.3 Contractor shall provide a "competent person" as required by O.S.H.A regulations. The "competent person" shall be identified at the Pre-Construction Conference with Town advised in writing of any changes.
- 4.6.4 Contractor and Subcontractors shall comply with all legal and regulatory requirements relating to safety, as well as any Town specific safety requirements set forth in the Contract Documents, provided that such Town-specific requirements do not violate any applicable legal and regulatory requirements.
- 4.6.5 As between Town and Contractor, Contractor is responsible to Town for any and all the safety issues relating to the Work on the Project. Contractor shall administer and manage the safety program. This will include, but not necessarily be limited to review of the safety programs of each Subcontractor. Contractor shall monitor the establishment and execution of compliance with all applicable regulatory and advisory agency construction safety standards.
 - 4.6.6 Contractor shall maintain and have sole responsibility for safety on the job site.

4.7 Materials Quality, Substitutions and Shop Drawings

4.7.1 Quality Control and Quality Assurance Testing. All construction materials to be used or incorporated in the Project are subject to inspection, Quality Control & Quality Assurance Testing, and approval or rejection by Town. Any material rejected by Town shall be removed immediately and replaced in an acceptable manner to Town at no additional cost to Town. When QC/QA tests indicate noncompliance with the Contract Documents, retesting shall be performed by the same testing laboratory that performed the tests that indicated noncompliance.

4.7.2 Shop Drawings (Where applicable)

- 4.7.2.1 Contractor shall prepare and submit Shop Drawings which show details of all work to insure proper installation of the Work using those materials and equipment specified under the Approved Plans and Specifications.
- 4.7.2.2 A schedule of Shop Drawing submissions shall be submitted with the Project Schedule for Town approval that avoids bulk submissions to the extent reasonably possible. Unless otherwise noted, Shop Drawings will not be required for items specified or detailed in the Uniform Standard Specifications and Details or the Technical Specifications. The schedule of Shop Drawing submissions shall include all of the items for which Shop Drawings are required by the Contract Documents, including the Specifications.
- 4.7.2.3 Shop Drawings shall be numbered consecutively for each specification section and shall accurately and distinctly present the following:
 - (a) All working and erection dimensions.
 - (b) Arrangements and sectional views.
 - (c) Necessary details, including complete information for making connections between work under this Contract and work under other Contracts.
 - (d) Kinds of materials and finishes.
 - (e) Parts list and description thereof.
- 4.7.2.4 Contractor shall schedule, prepare and submit all shop drawings in accordance with a time-table that will allow its suppliers and manufacturers sufficient time to fabricate, manufacture, inspect, test and deliver their respective products to the Project Site in a timely manner so as to not delay the complete performance of the work.
- 4.7.2.5 The review of Shop Drawings will be general and shall not relieve Contractor of responsibility for the accuracy of such drawings, nor for the proper fitting and construction of the Work, nor for the furnishing of materials or Work required by the Contract. No construction called for by Shop Drawings shall be initiated until such drawings have been reviewed and approved by Town.
- 4.7.3 Long Lead Time Items. Contractor shall submit Shop Drawings, as required by the Engineer, on all long lead items to be furnished and installed as part of the project within ten (10) days after execution of the Contract. In addition, Contractor shall order all long lead items to be furnished and installed as part of this Project within (3) days after receiving approved Shop Drawings. For all long lead times for which shop drawings are not required, Contractor shall order said long lead items within fifteen (15) days after execution of the Contract. Within two (2) days after ordering long lead items, Contractor shall supply copies of all purchase orders, along with an accurate delivery schedule from the supplier.

4.8 Project Record Documents (Not applicable)

- 4.8.1 During the construction period, Contractor shall maintain at the jobsite a full-size set of prints of the Construction Document Drawings and Shop Drawings (if applicable) for Project Record Document purposes.
- 4.8.2 Contractor shall mark these drawings to indicate the actual installation where the installation varies from the original Construction Documents. Contractor shall give particular attention to information on elements that will be concealed, which would be difficult to identify or measure and record later. Items required to be marked include but are not limited to:
 - (a) Dimensional changes to the Drawings.
 - (b) Revisions to details shown on Drawings.
 - (c) Locations and depths of underground utilities.
 - (d) Revisions to routing of piping and conduits.
 - (e) Actual equipment locations.
 - (f) Changes made by Change Order or Addendum.
 - (g) Details not on original Contract Drawings.
- 4.8.6 Contractor shall submit Project Record Drawing sets and Shop Drawings (if applicable) to Town or its representative for review and comment.
- 4.8.7 Upon receipt of the reviewed Project Record Drawings from Town, Contractor shall correct any deficiencies and/or omissions to the drawings and submit the final "As-Built" original of the Project Record Drawings to Town

in both electronic PDF format as well as Architectural "D" sized paper plans (24" x 36"), prior to Final Acceptance and as a condition of Final Acceptance.

4.8.8 Project Manager will review the Project Record Drawings monthly prior to the date established for the Payment Request and shall be the sole judge of acceptance of these drawings.

4.9 Warranty and Correction of Defective Work

- 4.9.1 Contractor warrants to Town that the construction of the Work shall be of good and workmanlike quality and completed in strict conformance with all applicable laws, rules and regulations and the plans and specifications and all other terms and conditions of the Contract Documents, including all materials and equipment furnished as part of the construction, shall be new unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, of good quality, in conformance with the Contract Documents and free of defects in materials and workmanship.
- 4.9.2 The date of Substantial Completion shall be the beginning of the Warranty period, irrespective of early completion by some Subcontractors of their work. Contractor shall furnish extended warrantees for facilities placed in service before Substantial Completion and that expire no earlier than one year beyond Substantial Completion, except as otherwise required in the Contract Documents.
 - 4.9.3 Contractor's warranty obligation shall be in accordance with MAG Specifications.
- 4.9.4 In addition, unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Contractor and Subcontractors shall provide to Town all of the following written warranties that apply to the Work, in a form acceptable to Town.
 - General Warranty One (1) year.
 - Mechanical Contractor Two (2) years.
 - Plumbing Contractor Two (2) years.
 - Electrical Contractor Two (2) years.
 - Roofing Contractor Two (2) years.
 - Roofing Manufacturer Ten (10) years.
 - Caulking One (1) year.
 - Steel Joists, Certificate of Manufacture.
 - Exterior Metal Wall System Five (5) years.
 - Painting One (1) year.
 - Termite Five (5) years.
 - Sheet Metal: Zinc coating thickness on hot-dipped galvanized.
 - Metals- One (1) year.
 - Acoustical Tile Five (5) years.
 - Resilient Floor Covering One (1) year.
- 4.9.5 Nothing in the warranties contained in the Contract Documents are intended to limit any manufacturer's warranty which provides Town with greater warranty rights than set forth in this Section or the Contract Documents. Contractor will provide Town with all manufacturers' warranties prior to Final Acceptance.
- 4.9.6. A progress payment, or partial or entire use or occupancy of the Project by Town, shall not constitute acceptance of Work not in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 4.9.9 Without limiting the foregoing or anything in these General Conditions or the Contract to the contrary, Contractor shall obtain and provide to Town all warranties for any portion of the Project offered by the manufacturer, installer or provider thereof. Town and the user of the facility shall have the right to the full value and benefit of all such warranties. Contractor will ensure all such warranties are fully transferrable to facilitate the full value of this Section 4.9.

SECTION 5 — TOWN'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- **5.1 Town Project Manager.** Project Manager is responsible for providing Town-supplied information and approvals in a timely manner to assist Contractor to fulfill its obligations under the Contract Documents.
- **5.2 Contractor Services.** Town may contract separately with one or more Contractors to provide construction administration of the Project. The Contractor's Contract, as well as other firms hired by Town shall be furnished to

Contractor. Contractor shall not have the right to limit or restrict or reject any Contract modifications that are mutually acceptable to Town and Contractor.

- **5.3 Materials Testing.** Town shall be responsible for all materials testing and associated costs. The Project Manager, or their designated representative, shall be the sole authority for authorizing and requesting testing or other observation services.
- **5.4** Residential Notifications and Private Property Access. Town shall be responsible for notification to local residents affected by access issues to their property during construction. The Contractor agrees to communicate and coordinate with Town in these efforts, and to make a best effort to minimize property ingress/egress issues during the course of construction.
- 5.5 Emergency Services Access Coordination. Town shall be responsible for notifying and coordinating access restrictions and other service-limiting issues for Police, Fire and EMS services. This item is of particular importance due to the Town Fire Department having its primary ingress/egress on 1st St. at Pinal St. The Contractor agrees to schedule and coordinate any and all construction activities and access restrictions with Town as it may impact or affect Police, Fire and EMS services.

SECTION 6 — Period of Performance (POP)

6.1 Period of Performance (POP).

- 6.1.1 The Period of Performance (POP) shall start with the Notice to Proceed ("NTP") and end with Final Acceptance, as set forth in Section 6.4 below.
 - 6.1.2 The Notice to Proceed shall be issued in accordance with MAG Specifications § 108.
- 6.1.3 The Period of Performance (POP) shall be as set forth in the Project Schedule. Contractor agrees that it will commence performance of the Work and complete the Project through both Substantial Completion and Final Completion within the Period of Performance (POP).
- 6.1.4 Time is of the essence of this Contract, for the Project, for the Work, and for each phase and/or designated Milestone thereof.

6.2 Project Schedule.

- 6.2.1 The Project Schedule shall be updated and maintained throughout the Contract Time.
- 6.2.2 The Project Schedule shall be revised as required by conditions and progress of the Work, but such revisions shall not relieve Contractor of its obligations to complete the Work within the Contract Time, as adjusted in accordance with the Contract Documents. No modification to the Contract Documents or the Contract Time shall be effective unless approved in advance by Town.
- 6.2.3 An updated Project Schedule shall be submitted monthly to Town as part of the Payment Request. This requirement shall be independent of any other Project Schedule submittal requirements.
- 6.2.4 Contractor shall provide Town with a monthly status report with each Project Schedule detailing the progress of the Work, including: (i) if the Work is proceeding according to schedule, (ii) any discrepancies, conflicts, or ambiguities found to exist in the Contract Documents that require resolution, and (iii) other information detailing items that require resolution so as not to jeopardize the ability to complete the Work in the Contract Time.
- 6.2.5 Acceptance of a submitted schedule by Town should in no way be construed as an affirmation or admission that the schedule is reasonable or workable by Contractor. The responsibility for completing the Work on the Project within the Contract Time remains the obligation of Contractor. Town's review shall not relieve Contractor from compliance with the requirements of the Contract Documents or be construed as relieving Contractor of its complete and exclusive control over the means, methods, sequences and techniques for executing the Work.

6.2.6 Critical Path Method (CPM)

- 6.2.6.1 Unless otherwise specified in the Contract, the Project Schedule shall include a Critical Path Method (CPM) diagram schedule showing the sequence of activities, the interdependence of each activity and identifies the Critical Path.
- 6.2.6.2 The CPM diagram schedule shall be in calendar Days and indicate duration, earliest and latest start and finish dates for all activities, and total Float Times for all activities except critical activities. The CPM diagram shall be presented in a time scaled graphical format such as a Gantt Chart for the Project as a whole. MS Excel spreadsheets and the like shall not be an acceptable format or medium for conveying graphical schedule information.

6.2.7 Float Time

- 6.2.7.1 The total Float Time within the overall schedule is for the exclusive use of Town, but Town may approve Contractor's use of Float as needed to meet contract Milestones and the Project completion date.
- 6.2.7.2 Contractor shall not be allowed to sequence, hide, or reallocate Float Time through such strategies, as extending activity duration estimates to consume available Float, using preferential logic, or using extensive crew/resource sequencing, tec. No time extensions will be granted nor delay damages paid until a delay occurs which extends the Work beyond the Contract Time.
- 6.2.7.3 Rain-Related Delays. Contractor is required, in preparing the Project Schedule to take into account all relevant weather conditions, including normal rainfall and distribution. No additional Compensation shall be given for any rain-related delays or impacts on the Work or the Project Schedule. The burden of documenting normal rainfall, the excessive rainfall and the impact on Critical Path activities is on Contractor.

6.3 Substantial Completion.

- 6.3.1 When Contractor considers that the Work, phase or a portion thereof, which Town agrees to accept separately, is substantially complete, Contractor, in conjunction with the Inspector, shall prepare and submit to the Project Manager a comprehensive Punch List of items to be completed or corrected prior to Final Acceptance and Final Payment
- 6.3.2 Upon receipt Contractor's Punch List, Project Manager will make an inspection to determine whether the Work or designated portion thereof is substantially complete. If the inspection by the Project Manager discloses any item, whether or not included on Contractor's Punch List, which is not sufficiently completed in accordance with the Contract Documents so that Town can occupy or utilize the Work, phase or designated portion thereof for its intended use, Contractor shall, before issuance of the Certificate of Substantial Completion, complete or correct such item upon notification by Project Manager.
- 6.3.3 <u>Certificate of Substantial Completion</u>. The Project Manager shall not issue a Certificate of Substantial Completion unless and until the Work (or separable units or Phases as provided in the Contract Documents) is essentially and satisfactorily complete in accordance with the Contract Documents, such that the Project is ready for use by Town for its intended purpose, opening to the general public, full occupancy or use by Town (including, without limitation, streets, sidewalks, driveways, curb and gutter, drainage channels, fencing, pavement striping, and/or all areas serving the general public, as applicable, shall be ready for full operation without material inconvenience or discomfort), including, to the extent applicable to the Work, the following: all materials, equipment, systems, controls, features, facilities, accessories and similar elements are installed in the proper manner and in operating condition, inspected and approved; surfaces have been painted; masonry and concrete cleaned with any sealer or other finish applied; site work complete; paving completed, signage installed, and/or other work as applicable, has been performed to a similar state of essential and satisfactory completion. In no event shall Substantial Completion be deemed to have occurred unless and until: (i) a temporary certificate of occupancy has been issued by the appropriate governmental authorities (as applicable) and (ii) all terms and Work required under this Contract have been fulfilled by Contractor and same shall have also been approved an accepted by Town, subject only to the Punch List Items.

6.4 Final Acceptance and Final Completion.

- 6.4.1 Unless otherwise expressly agreed to in writing by Town, Final Completion must be obtained by no later than 30 calendar days after the date of Substantial Completion. Failure to timely obtain Final Completion will be a material breach of the Contract.
- 6.4.2 Upon receipt of written notice that the Work is ready for final inspection and acceptance, Town and Contractor will jointly inspect to verify that the remaining items of Work have been completed. There shall be no partial

acceptance. Certificate of Final Completion shall not be issued and Final Acceptance shall not occur until all items of work, including Punch List Items, have been completed to Town's satisfaction as reflected in the written Final Acceptance.

6.4.3 Final Payment under Section 8.4 below shall not be due, owing, or paid by Town until Final Completion is obtained.

SECTION 7 — CONTRACT PRICE

- **7.1 Fixed Price Contracts.** The Contract Price for all Fixed Price Contracts shall be the amount set forth in the Contract.
- **7.2 Town Sales Tax.** Contractor is required to pay Town Sales Tax on any contracting activity done for the Town, and this cost shall be included in all Contract Prices.

SECTION 8 — PAYMENT

8.1 Payment for Construction Services.

- 8.1.1 Subject to the terms of the Contract Documents, including this Section 8, payment for the Work will be made in accordance with MAG Specifications § 109 as amended below.
 - 8.1.2 In MAG Specifications § 109.7 (A), replace the first paragraph of the subsection with the following:

Town will make monthly progress payments during the course of the Contract. The payments (estimates of work completed) will be prepared by Contractor on form provided by Town, and approved by Project Manager. The monthly payment cycle will start with the date of the Notice to Proceed. Town may process payments more frequently if requested by Contractor and agreed to in writing by Town.

- 8.1.3 Payments shall be made pursuant to A.R.S. § 34-221 and/or § 34-609, as applicable.
- 8.1.4 When construction of the Project is fifty percent (50%) completed, Contractor may request payment of one-half of the retention pursuant to A.R.S. § 34-221(C)(3) and/or §34-609(B)(3), subject to all of Town's rights to withhold or offset payments, and/or other rights of Town, under the Contract.
- 8.1.5 Town reserves the right under A.R.S. § 34-221(C)(3) and/or § 34-609(B)(3) to reinstate the ten percent (10%) retention if Town determines that satisfactory progress is not being made.
- 8.2 Final Payment. Subject to all of Town's rights to withhold or offset payment, and other rights under the Contract, Final Payment including remaining retainage shall be paid only after: (i) the Work has been fully completed (including completion of all incorrect or incomplete work items) and the written Final Acceptance has been issued by Town; (ii) necessary operating manuals, any excess materials and supplies necessary for matching materials and supplies incorporated into the Work, and complete "as-built" drawings (including the Building Information Model, if required by the Contact Documents), plans and specifications have been delivered to Town; (iii) full and unconditional lien waivers and releases by Contractor and any person performing labor or supplying material, machinery, fixtures, or tools for the Work have been delivered to Contractor and Town; (iv) all conditions and requirements imposed by Town or any financing entity for the corresponding disbursement have been met; (v) Contractor supplied Statement of Warranty; and (vi) Contractor delivers to Town a Contractor Payment Request Form requesting Final Payment.
- **8.3 Town's Right to Withhold Payment.** Town may withhold payment to such extent as may be necessary in Town's opinion to protect Town from loss for which Contractor is responsible, including, without limitation:
 - i. Defective Work not remedied;
 - ii. Third party claims filed or reasonable evidence indicating probable filing of such claims unless security acceptable to the Town is provided by Contractor;
 - iii. Failure of Contractor to make payments properly to Subcontractors or for labor, materials or equipment;
 - iv. Reasonable evidence that the Work cannot be completed for the unpaid balance of the Contract Price;
 - v. Damage to the Town or another Contractor;

- vi. Reasonable evidence that the Work will not be completed within the Contract Time, and that the unpaid balance would not be adequate to cover actual or liquidated damages for the anticipated delay; or
- vii. Persistent failure to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- **8.4 Joint/Direct Checks.** Payments to Contractor shall be made by checks payable directly to Contractor or their Surety Bond Company only.
- **8.5 Payment Not A Waiver.** No payment (nor use or occupancy of the Project by the Town) shall be deemed acceptance or approval of the Work or as a waiver of any claims, rights, or remedies of Town.
- 8.6 Liens and Bond Claims. Contractor shall make all payments, in the time required, of all labor and materials furnished to Contractor in the course of the Work and shall promptly furnish evidence of such payments as Town may require. Contractor shall pay when due all claims arising out of performance of the Work covered by this Contract for which a lien may be filed either against the real estate or leasehold interest of Town, or against payments due from Town to Contractor, or for which a claim may be made against any payment or performance bond or both. To the fullest extent permitted by law, Contractor agrees that no liens or other claims in the nature of a lien against the real estate, leasehold, or other interest of Town, against payment due from Town to Contractor, or against any payment or performance bond, shall be filed or made in connection with the Work by any party who has supplied professional services, labor, materials, machinery, fixtures, tools, or equipment used in or in connection with the performance of this Contract, and Contractor agrees to remove or to cause to be removed any such liens or claims in the nature of a lien or bond claim within ten (10) days upon receiving notice or obtaining actual knowledge of the existence of such liens or claim. In addition, Contractor agrees to defend, indemnify, and hold harmless Town from and against any and all such liens and claims. This paragraph does not apply to claims and liens of Contractor due to non-payment for work performed.

8.7 Financial Record-Keeping and Town's Audit Right.

- 8.7.1 Records for all Contracts between Town and Contractor shall, upon reasonable notice, be open to inspection and subject to audit, scanning, and/or reproduction during normal business working hours. Town or its designee may conduct such audits or inspections throughout the term of this Contract and for a period of three years after Final Payment or longer if required by law.
- 8.7.2 Town, its authorized representative, and/or the appropriate agency, reserve the right to audit Contractor's records in compliance with local, state or federal policies, statutes or at Town's discretion, within three (3) years of Final Acceptance of the Work.

SECTION 9 — CHANGES TO THE CONTRACT

9.1 Extra Work/Changes in the Work.

- 9.1.1 Town reserves the right to make such changes in the plans and specifications for the Work, as it may deem appropriate and any such change as set forth in a written Change Order or Extra Work Order shall be deemed a part of this Contract as if originally incorporated herein.
- 9.1.2 Contractor shall not be entitled to payment for additional work unless a written Change Order or Extra Work Order, in form and content prescribed by Town, has been executed by Town prior to starting the additional work.
- 9.1.3 Any agreement which modifies the terms of the Contract (including Change Orders) shall be approved in writing by the Project Manager. Once properly executed by both parties, these modifications to the Contract shall have the same effect as if they had been included in the original Contract.
- 9.2 Accuracy of Change Order Pricing Information. Signature by the contracting parties shall constitute full accord and satisfaction between Town and Contractor for all costs, damages, and expenses of whatever kind of nature, including delay, impact or acceleration damages, which may be occasioned by a Change Order of other modification of the Contract agreed to in writing.

SECTION 10 — SUSPENSION AND TERMINATION

10.1 Suspension. Town may suspend the Contract and/or Contractor's performance in accordance with MAG Specifications § 105.1.

10.2 Termination by the Town for Cause.

- 10.2.1 MAG Specifications § 108.11 applies to the Contract.
- 10.2.2 Town may also terminate the Contract if Town determines, in its sole discretion, that Contractor has:
 - (a) Refused or failed to supply enough properly skilled workers or proper materials;
 - (b) Failed to make payment to Subcontractors for materials or labor in accordance with the respective agreements between Contractor and the Subcontractors;
 - (c) Disregards laws, ordinances, or rules, regulations or orders of a public authority having jurisdiction; or
 - (d) Otherwise breached a provision of the Contract Documents or any other contract between Town and Contractor.
- 10.2.3 When any of the above reasons exist, Town may terminate the Contract, without prejudice to any other rights or remedies of Town, after giving Contractor and Contractors' surety, if any, seven (7) days' prior written notice of Town's intent to terminate the Contract and Contractor's failure to cure any such reasons. Upon such termination, Town may: (1) take possession of the Site and of all materials thereon owned by Contractor; and/or (2) finish the Work by whatever reasonable method Town may deem expedient. When Town terminates the Contract for one of the reasons state above, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive further payment until the Work is finished. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price, excluding any remaining Contingency existing at the time of such termination exceeds the costs and expenses of finishing the Work and any other damages incurred by Town, such excess shall be paid to Contractor. If such costs, expenses and damages exceed such unpaid balance, Contractor shall pay the difference to Town. This obligation for payment shall survive termination of the Contract.
- **10.3 Termination by Town for Convenience.** Town may also terminate the Contract at any time for its convenience upon seven (7) days written notice to Contractor specifying the termination date. In the event of termination which is not the fault, in whole or in part, of Contractor, Town shall pay to Contractor only such compensation, including reimbursable expenses, due for Work properly performed on the Project prior to the termination date. Upon any termination of the Contract, no further payments shall be due from Town to Contractor.
- **10.4** A.R.S. § 38-511. The Contract is subject to, and may be terminated by Town in accordance with, the provisions of A.R.S. § 38-511.
- **10.5 Non-Appropriation.** Town is a government agency which relies upon the appropriation of funds by its governing body to satisfy its obligations. If Town determines that it does not have funds to meet its obligations under the Contract, Town shall have the right to terminate the Contract without penalty on the last day of the fiscal period for which funds were legally available for the Project.
- 10.6 Under no circumstances shall Town have any liability for any costs, expenses, overhead, or profits in relation to any work not actually performed, or for any future or anticipated profits, recovery, damages, expenses, or loses.

SECTION 11 — INSURANCE AND BONDS

11.1 Insurance Requirements.

- 11.1.1 Contractor shall obtain, maintain, and provide verification of insurance coverage set forth in the Town's Insurance Requirements, as modified by any applicable Special Provisions, of the Contract.
- 11.1.2 Town may, in the Contract Documents, designate additional insured(s) along with Town (and their respective employees, members, representatives, agents and affiliates) on all required insurance policies, and all coverage

applicable to Town under this Section 11.1 and the Insurance Requirements in the Town's Insurance Requirements shall apply to such designated additional insured(s) as well.

- 11.2.3 Failure to maintain the insurance policies as required by this Contract or to provide evidence of renewal is a material breach of this Contract.
- 11.1.4 Subcontractors. Contractor's certificate(s) shall include all Subcontractors as additional insureds under its policies or Contractor shall furnish to Town separate certificates and endorsements for each Subcontractor. All coverages for Subcontractors shall be subject to the minimum requirements set forth in the Contract Documents, including the Town Insurance Requirements.

11.2 Bonds and Other Performance Security.

- 11.2.1 Prior to execution of the Contract, Contractor shall provide a Performance Bond and a Payment Bond, each in an amount equal to the full amount of the Contract Price.
- 11.2.2 Each such bond shall be executed by a surety company or companies holding a Certificate of Authority to transact surety business in the State of Arizona, issued by the Director of the Arizona Department of Insurance. A copy of the Certificate of Authority shall accompany the bonds.
- 11.2.3 The bonds shall be made payable and be acceptable to Town. The bond forms for the performance and payment bonds shall be in the forms required under A.R.S. § 34-221, *et seq.*
- 11.2.4 All bonds submitted for this Project shall be provided by a company which has been rated AM Best rating of A or better for the prior four quarters by the latest edition of the 'Results Best's Key Rating Guide (Property/Casualty)" published by the A.M. Best Company.
 - 11.2.5 Personal or individual bonds are not acceptable.

SECTION 12 - INDEMNIFICATION

- 12.1 To the fullest extent permitted by law, Contractor, its successors and assigns shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the Town and its agents, representatives, officers, directors, officials and employees from all demands, proceedings, suits, actions, claims, damages, or losses relating to, arising out of, resulting from or alleged to have resulted from the performance of the Work or failure to comply with Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents or any laws, regulations, or legal requirements. Contractors' duty to defend, indemnify and hold harmless Town and its agents, representatives, officers, directors, officials and employees shall arise in connection with all demands, proceedings, suits, actions, claims, workers' compensation claims, unemployment claims, damages, losses or expenses (including but not limited to attorney's fees, court costs, and the cost of appellate proceedings) that are attributable to personal or bodily injury, sickness, disease, death or injury to, impairment or destruction of property including loss of use resulting therefrom, caused by any act or omission of Contractor, a Subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by them or anyone for whose acts they may be liable.
- 12.2 Contractor shall also defend, indemnify and hold harmless Town, the Contractor, any jurisdiction or agency issuing permits for any work involved in the Project and their consultants and each of their directors, officials, representatives, officers, employees and agents from and against all losses, expenses, damages (including damages to the work itself), attorney's fees and other costs including costs of defense, which any of them may incur with respect to the failure, neglect, or refusal of Contractor to faithfully perform the Work and all of the Work and all of Contractor's obligations under the Contract. Such costs, expenses, and damages shall include all costs, including attorney's fees, incurred by the indemnified parties in any lawsuit to which they are a party.
- 12.3 The indemnified party shall have the right to approve the legal counsel selected by Contractor or the insurer of the liability, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- 12.4 The defense, indemnification, hold harmless provisions and Town's Liability Insurance set forth herein shall survive any termination of the Contract.

SECTION 13 — DISPUTE RESOLUTION

13.1 Informal Dispute Resolution. The parties to the Contract agree that time is of the essence in relation to performance of the Contract and completion of the Project, therefore any and all disputes in relation to the Contract will

initially be referred to the Project Manager, the Design Professional Representative and/or the Contractor Representative as applicable to the dispute, for immediate resolution. If, after good faith efforts to reach a resolution, none is reached, any party to the dispute may submit the dispute to the Dispute Resolution Representative ("DRR") process set forth below, which is intended to be an expedited process.

13.2 Dispute Resolution Representative (DRR) Process.

- 13.2.1 The Parties under the Contract agree that all claims and disputes in relation to the Project which are not resolved in the ordinary course of the Project (Claim or Claims) shall, as a prerequisite to any mediation, or litigation of the Claim, first be submitted for resolution between the designated Dispute Resolution Representatives of the Parties as set forth herein (the "DRR Process").
 - 13.2.2 The DRR Process shall be initiated through service of a DRR Notice as set forth below:
- (a) for claims by the Contractor or the Design Professional, the DRR Process shall be initiated by the party asserting the claim serving written notice on the Town setting forth in detail: (i) the basis for the claim; (ii) the effect of the Claim upon the construction of, and/or Project Schedule for, the Project; (ii) the specific relief requested, the amount thereof, and how such was calculated; (iii) the parties involved in the Claim, and how they are involved; (iv) the specific contract provisions in the Contract Documents (including, if applicable, drawings and specifications) which apply; and (v) efforts made to date to resolve the Claim.
- (b) For claims by the Town, the DRR process will be initiated by the Town providing written notice to the other parties of the basis and amount of its claim, the parties involved in the Claim, and how they are involved, the provisions in the Contract Documents that apply, and the relief requested.
- (c) The DRR Notice shall be hand-delivered and e-mailed to the other parties' designated Dispute Resolution Representatives.
- 13.2.3 The other parties shall respond in writing to the DRR Notice (DRR Response) within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of the DRR Notice, setting forth those items set forth in the DRR Notice that they agree with, dispute, and/or have questions concerning. The DRR Response shall be hand-delivered and e-mailed to the other parties' Dispute Resolution Representatives.
- 13.2.4 The designated Dispute Resolution Representatives for the Parties to the claim shall then meet as soon as possible and in any event within twenty (20) calendar days of submission of the DRR Notice (regardless of whether a DRR Response has been submitted by all parties involved in the dispute), at a mutually agreed upon time and place, to attempt to resolve the Claim based upon the DRR Notice and DRR Response.
- 13.2.5 At any time after the first meeting required above, either party may terminate the DRR Process by written notice to the other party.
- 13.2.6 The parties may agree, in writing, to extend or modify the time limits or other provisions of the DRR process in relation to a specific pending Claim.
- 13.2.7 Unless otherwise designated in a written notice to the other parties, the Project Manager and the representatives of the Contractor and of the Design Professional shall act as the parties' designated Dispute Resolution Representatives.
- 13.2.8 If a resolution of the Claim is reached, that resolution shall be set forth in writing and shall be signed by the Parties' designated Dispute Resolution Representative. If the resolution involves a change in any Contract Documents, the Contract Price, the Project Schedule, or any other change requiring a written Change Order or Amendment, the parties shall execute an appropriate written Change Order or Amendment pursuant to the terms of the Contract Documents.

13.3 Mediation.

13.3.1 Unless extended by written agreement of the parties involved in the dispute, any Claim not resolved through the DRR process set forth above within five (5) calendar days after the meeting required under 13.2.4 above, or after the DRR is terminated pursuant to 13.2.5 above, whichever is earlier, shall be submitted to mediation as a condition precedent to litigation by either party.

- 13.3.2 The mediation shall be commenced by written demand upon the other party for mediation. If the parties cannot agree upon a mediator within ten (10) calendar days of the written demand, either party may make a request to the Civil Presiding Judge of the Pinal County Superior Court to appoint a mediator. The mediation shall occur within forth (40) calendar days of the written demand for mediation, unless the parties agree, in writing, to a longer period of time.
- 13.3.3 The qualifications for the mediator shall be that they be: (a) an experienced mediator, arbitrator or litigator of construction disputes; and (b) having engaged a significant portion of their time involving and/or resolving construction disputes for at least the past five (5) years.
- 13.3.4 Each party shall provide to the other party and the mediator all of the information and documentation required under 13.2.2 and 13.2.3 above, together with any additional information and documentation which the party believes relevant. In addition, the parties shall exchange, and provide to the mediator such additional memoranda, information and/or documentation, as the mediator may request, and in the form and at such times, as the mediator may direct.
- 13.3.5 The parties shall share the mediator's fee and any filing fees equally. The mediation shall be held in Florence, Arizona, unless another location is mutually agreed upon. Agreements reached in mediation shall be specifically enforceable in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

13.4 Arbitration.

- 13.4.1 If the mediation is unsuccessful, the parties shall submit the dispute and/or claim to be resolved through binding arbitration conducted according to the then current Construction Industry Arbitration Rules of the AAA, but not administrated or conducted by the AAA, which arbitration shall be held in Pinal County, Arizona, utilizing a single arbitrator selected by the parties, unless the parties agree, in writing, to an alternative arbitration procedure.
- 13.4.2 If: (a) the parties cannot agree on a single arbitrator within two (2) weeks of the demand for arbitration; or (b) the parties at any time prior to the arbitrator being appointed and the arbitrator has accepted the appointment, cannot agree upon any significant aspect of the arbitration, not already addressed herein, either party may submit the Claim directly to the AAA to select the Arbitrator, and thereafter the arbitration shall be administered by the AAA.
- 13.4.3 The arbitrator shall be an attorney with at least fifteen (15) years of experience in construction related practice, and whose practice, for at least the last five (5) years, consists of at least 50% construction law.
- 13.4.4 At the request of either party, the arbitration may include as parties, through joinder, consolidation or otherwise, additional persons or entities involved in the Project, involving claims and/or disputes with common issues and/or facts. The arbitrator shall promptly rule upon any request for joinder or consolidation.
- 13.4.5 In relation to claims in which the amount in controversy is less than \$250,000, no discovery other than exchange of documents, designation of witnesses and detailed disclosure of claims and defenses (including specifically a detailed basis for calculating all claims), and no more than 3 depositions and 1 expert per side, shall be allowed, subject to disclosure of such other information as approved by the arbitrator. Otherwise, discovery shall be allowed and/or limited as decided by the arbitrator.
- 13.4.6 The prevailing party in any arbitration or court proceeding under this Contract shall be entitled to an award of its attorneys' fees, costs, and expenses (including expert witness fees) incurred.
- 13.4.7 A demand for arbitration shall be made within the time limits specified in the Contract Documents as applicable, and in other cases within a reasonable time after the Claim has arisen, and in no event shall it be made after the date when institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on such Claim would be barred by the applicable statute of limitations.
- 13.4.8 The Parties agree to participate as a party, by joinder and/or consolidation, in any arbitration, litigation, or other dispute resolution involving as an issue, claim, or defense, any action, inaction, or service provided under this Contract or in relation to the Project or the Work, or any defect or deficiency in the Work.
- 13.4.9 The party filing a notice of demand for arbitration, or a counterclaim, must assert in the demand or counterclaim all Claims then known to that party on which arbitration is permitted to be demanded.
 - 13.4.10 Any award by the arbitrator shall not include any consequential or punitive damages.

- 13.4.11 The award entered by the arbitrator shall be a reasoned award.
- 13.4.12 The award entered by the arbitrator shall be final and judgment may be entered thereon in the Arizona Superior Court.

SECTION 14 — MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- **14.1 Assignment.** Neither Contractor nor Town shall, without the written consent of the other assign, transfer or sublet any portion of this Contract or part of the Work or the obligations required by the Contract Documents, any such assignment will be void, will transfer no rights to the purported assignee, and would be a material breach of the Contract.
- 14.2 Governing Law and Venue. In the performance of the Contract, Contractor shall abide by and conform to any and all laws of the United States, State of Arizona, Pinal County, and the Town, including but not limited to federal and state executive orders providing for equal opportunities, the Federal Occupational Safety and Health Act and any other federal, state, county or local laws applicable to the Contract. This Contract shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the substantive laws of the State of Arizona, without reference to conflict of laws and principles. Exclusive jurisdiction and venue for any action brought to enforce or construe any provision of this Contract shall be proper in the Superior Court of Pinal County, Arizona and both parties consent to jurisdiction and venue in such court for such purposes.
- **14.3 Survival.** All warranties, representations and indemnifications by Contractor shall survive the completion or termination of this Agreement.
- **14.4 No Waiver.** The failure of either party to enforce any of the provisions of the Contract Documents or to require performance of the other party of any of the provisions hereof shall not be construed to be a waiver of such provisions, nor shall it affect the validity of the Contract Documents or any part thereof, or the right of either party to thereafter enforce each and every provision.

14.5 Project Communications.

- 14.5.1 All communications concerning the performance of the Work or the Project shall be provided to the designated Project Manager and Contractor's Representative set forth in Article 1 of the Contract.
- 14.5.2 Project communications may be exchanged by e-mail upon the written agreement of the Project Manager and Contractor Representative, but e-mail communications are not binding upon Town and cannot change the terms of the Contract or the scope of work, or effectuate any change that requires a written change order. The use of e-mails is for information only, and e-mails will have no legal or binding effect.

TOWN REVISIONS TO MAG SPECIFICATIONS

- 1. Adoption of the MAG Specifications: The Uniform Standard Specifications and Details for Public Works Construction issued by the Maricopa Association of Governments ("MAG Specifications") have been adopted by the Town and shall apply to the Work, to the extent applicable. In addition, to the extent the Town has adopted its own Town Specifications, and/or Supplements and/or Modifications to the MAG Specifications (collectively the "Town Specifications"), those Town Specifications shall apply to the Work when and where appropriate and Contractor shall fully comply therewith. Any questions or concerns the applicability of any specific MAG or Town Specification to the Work shall be directed in writing to the Project Manager.
- 2. ITB, Contract, General Provisions, Special Provisions, and/or Specifications for the Project: To the extent there is any conflict between: (i) the ITB, the Contract, the General Provisions to the Contract, the Special Provisions, and/or the Specifications for the Project; and (ii) the MAG Specifications as amended by the Town, the specific provision applicable to the Project set forth in the Contract Documents enumerated in (i) prevail.
- **3. Specific Revisions to MAG Specifications**: The following special provisions modify the sections of the MAG Specifications.

Section 102.3 INTERPRETATION OF QUANTITIES IN PROPOSAL

Add the following at the end of the section:

Notwithstanding any other provision in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall not be entitled to increase the unit prices on any basis, including increases, decreases or reallocation of any quantities, no matter what the quantum of the increase, decrease or reallocation may be.

Section 102.12 DISQUALIFICATION OF BIDDERS

Add a new paragraph (C), to read as follows:

(C) Submission of any unit prices in the bid proposal which are unbalanced, either above or below the amount of a reasonable bid price as determined by the Town Engineer, to the potential detriment of Town.

Section 104.2 ALTERATION OF WORK

Delete the second paragraph in Section 104.2.1 in total, and replace with the following:

No payment will be made for any changes in the Work, whether initiated by the Town, the Engineer, or Contractor, unless and until a written change order has been fully executed and approved by the Town. Delete Section 104.2.2 in its entirety.

In Section 104.2.3, delete the following from the first paragraph in Section 104.2.3:

"... and payment will be made in accordance with the provisions set forth in Section 109."

Section 105.4 COORDINATION OF PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS

Add the following:

For any apparent error or omission in the plans and specifications, such corrections by the Town Engineer may include adjustments in units, quantities and unit prices.

Section 108.1 NOTICE TO PROCEED

Add the following subsection:

(C) Work shall not start until the contract has been executed by both the Contractor and the Town. The Contractor shall begin work as soon as practical after the starting date specified in the Notice to Proceed. All work under the contract shall be completed within the number of calendar days stated in the proposal, plus extensions, beginning the day following the starting date specified in the Notice to Proceed.

Section 108.11 TERMINATION OF CONTRACT

Add the following at the end of the first paragraph:

The Town may also terminate the Contract for its convenience without cause. Contractor shall only be entitled to payment for the actual costs of Work actually completed as of the date of termination, and no payment shall be due or made for any anticipated costs, profits, overhead or other costs not actually incurred, and no payment shall be paid for idle time or labor cost, legal or accounting charges, claim preparation charges, subcontractor costs, lost profits, general conditions or overhead, bidding and/or project investigation costs, acceleration or efficiency claims, or any other additional expense or claim related to the termination.

Section 109.4 COMPENSATION FOR ALTERATION OF WORK

Before Section 109.4.1, add the following:

Any deduction or increase in the Contract Price must be supported by a signed, written change order fully executed by the Town, and supported by such backup as the Engineer, Project Manager, and the Town may require. No adjustments in any unit prices will be allowed.

Delete Sections 109.4.1(A) and (B) and 109.4.2(A) in their entirety.

Section 109.9 DOLLAR AMOUNT OF MAJOR ITEM

Delete in its entirety.

Section 110 NOTIFICATION OF CHANGED CONDITIONS AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

Delete the entire section and replace with the following:

All claims and disputes shall be resolved pursuant to § 13 of the General Conditions.

INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

- 1. Contractor's Obligation: Contractor shall secure and maintain, at his or her own expense, until completion of the contract, general liability and property insurance as shall protect Contractor and the Town from claims for bodily injury, personal injury, and property damage which may arise because of the nature of the work or from operations under this contract. The Contractor's insurance coverage shall be primary insurance with respect to all other available sources.
- 2. General Liability Coverage: Contractor shall have general liability coverage on a per project basis, per occurrence, and in comprehensive form. General liability coverage shall include Products/Completed Operations, Explosion, Underground and Collapse Hazard, Premises, Operations, Contractual, Independent Contractors, Broad Form Property Damage and Personal Injury.
- **3.** Coverage Amounts: Contractor shall provide general liability and excess general liability coverage in the following amounts, at a minimum:

Employer's Liability	\$500,000-\$1,000,000			
Contractors General Liability				
a. General Aggregate	\$2,000,000			
 b. Products – Completed Operations Aggregate 	\$2,000,000			
c. Personal and Advertising Injury	\$2,000,000			
 d. Each Occurrence (Bodily Injury and Property Damage) e. Excess or Umbrella Liability 	\$2,000,000			
1.) General Aggregate per job	\$3,000,000			
Per policy year	\$5,000,000			
2.) Each Occurrence per job	\$3,000,000			
Per policy year	\$5,000,000			
rei policy yeal	\$5,000,000			
Automobile Liability				
a. Bodily Injury:				
Each Person	\$1,000,000			
Each Accident	\$1,000,000			
b. Property Damage				
Each Accident	\$1,000,000			
c. Combined Single Limit	\$1,000,000			
Contractual Liability				
a. Bodily Injury:				
Each Accident	\$2,000,000			
Annual Aggregate	\$2,000,000			
b. Property Damage:				
Each Accident	\$2,000,000			
Annual Aggregate	\$2,000,000			
Each Accident	\$2,000,000			
Annual Aggregate	\$2,000,000			
Workman's Compensation				
a. Bodily Injury by Accident each accident	\$1,000,000			
b. Bodily Injury by Disease each employee	\$1,000,000			
c. Bodily Injury by Disease policy limit	\$1,000,000			

4. Additional Provisions:

- A. Additional Insured: Contractor shall name the Town of Florence as an "Additional Insured" on all insurance policies, except Worker's Compensation, and this shall be reflected on the Certificate(s) of Insurance.
- B. Cancellation Notice of Material Change of Coverage: Contractors' required insurance shall be endorsed to provide that the policy(ies) will not be canceled, reduced, discontinued, or otherwise materially altered during the period of performance without thirty (30) days prior written notice to the Town of Florence.
- C. Certificate(s) of Insurance: Prior to commencing work under each contract or subcontract, Certificates of Insurance shall be submitted and approved by the Town. Contractor is responsible for obtaining Certificates of Insurance establishing that Contractor and all subcontractors have complied with insurance requirements

previously stated. Copies of Certificate(s) of Insurance shall be forwarded to the Risk Manager for review and filing. Failure of Town to demand such certificate or other evidence of full compliance with these insurance requirements or failure of Town to identify a deficiency from evidence that is provided shall not be construed as a waiver of Contractor's obligation to maintain such insurance. Town shall have the right, but not the obligation, to prohibit Contractor or any of its subcontractors from entering the Project site until such certificates or other evidence that insurance has been placed in complete compliance with these requirements is received and approved by Town.

- D. Rating of Insurance Company(ies): Any and all insurance company(ies) supplying coverage to Contractor must have no less than an "A" rating in accordance with the A.M. Best rating guide.
- E. Deductible: Contractor shall be responsible to satisfy any deductible or self-insured retention with respect to any of the coverages required by the Contract Documents.
- F. Rental Equipment: In the event that rental of equipment is undertaken to complete and/or perform the Work, Contractor agrees that it shall be solely responsible for such rental equipment. Such responsibility shall include, but not be limited to, theft, fire, vandalism and use by unauthorized persons.
- G. Personal Property: In the event that materials or any other type of personal property ("personal property") is acquired for the Project or delivered to the Project site, Contractor agrees that it shall be solely responsible for such property until it becomes a fixture on the Project, or otherwise is installed and incorporated as a final part of the Project. Such responsibility shall include, but not be limited to, theft, fire, vandalism and use by unauthorized persons. Contractor shall maintain "all risk" insurance, on a replacement cost basis, covering loss or damage to personal property (for which it has title and/or risk of loss) which is to become a final part of the Project, during any time such personal property is in transit and while stored or worked upon away from the Project site. Town shall be named as additional insured under such insurance.
- H. Waiver of Subrogation: Town and Contractor waive all rights against each other and Architect/Engineer, and separate contractors for damages caused by fire or other perils covered by Builder's Risk or any other property insurance, except such rights as they may have to the proceeds of such insurance.
- I. Right to Require Higher Limits: Town reserves the right, in its sole discretion, to require higher limits of liability coverage if, in Town's opinion, operations by or on behalf of Contractor create higher than normal hazards and, to require Contractor to name additional parties in interest to be Additional Insureds.
- J. Waiver of Requirements: The Town Manager, in consultation with the Risk Manager and/or Town Attorney, reserves the right to waive or reduce insurance requirements should it be in the best interest of the Town.

SPECIAL PROVISIONS LIST

The Plans, Details, Specifications and any other Special Provisions applicable to the Project (Special Provisions) are listed below;

List of Special Provisions:

Plans: Not Applicable

Details: Not Applicable

Specifications: Not Applicable

Other Special Provisions: No Additional

BID SCHEDULE

TOWN OF FLORENCE

CONTRACT FOR PROJECT CIP WU-84 WELL #4 REBUILD

THIS BID IS SUBMITTED BY:

a(n)			(Corpo	ration,	Limited
	artnership, Joint Venture, or's license: ROC#	•		holder of a	
1	NAME	TITLE		DATE	

(Failure to fill in the information above, regarding the Bidder being a holder of Arizona State Contractor's License is grounds for rejection of the bid.)

The undersigned Bidder, having examined and determined the scope of the Contract Documents, hereby proposes to perform the work described herein for the following unit prices or lump sum amounts:

BID TAB

Project Name: WELL #4 REBUILD PROJECT

Project No.: CIP WU-84

Location: TOWN OF FLORENCE

Description: REBUILD OF WELL #4 PUMP

Item No.	Item Description	Unit	Quantity	Unit Price	Amount
1	Bowl Assembly (SP11-6) NSF Compliant	EA	1		
2	Column Pipe 8' x 20'	EA	18		
3	L.B. Tube & Shaft Assembly 2 ½ x 1 ½	EA	18		
4	Rubber Centering Spiders 2 ½ x 8"	EA	7		
5	Head Nipple 8" x 2'	EA	1		
6	Stretch Tube 2 ½ x 29"	EA	1		
7	Headshaft 1 ½ x 60"	EA	1		
8	Thread Compound - Gallon	EA	1		
9	Motor Wiring Materials	MISC	1		
10	Oil Line and Dual Dripper Assembly	EA	1		
11	Shop Materials	MISC	1		
12	SCH 120 PVC Sounding Line – 3/4"		360'		
13	Stainless Steel Banding & Buckles	EA	1		
		ı	I	TOTAL	

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF AGENDA

(Contractor)	acknowledges that it has received the following addenda:
(Addendum #)	(Date)
Date:	(Signature)
	(Title)

LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS

The following information gives the name, business address, and portion of WORK (description of WORK to be done) for each SUBCONTRACTOR that WILL be used in the WORK if the BIDDER is awarded the CONTRACT. No SUBCONTRACTOR doing WORK in excess of Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000.00) and who is not listed SHALL be used without the written approval of the OWNER which SHALL not be unreasonably withheld. (Additional supporting data MAY be attached to this page. Each page SHALL be sequentially numbered and headed "Proposed Subcontractors" and SHALL be signed.) Substitutions of SUBCONTRACTORS MAY be made by the BIDDER so long as all SUBCONTRACTORS used meet all requirements for SUBCONTRACTORS and all subcontract agreements meet all requirements for sub-agreements and lower tier agreements as set forth in the CONTRACT DOCUMENTS.

Name	Business Address	Description of Work

STATUTORY BID BOND

STATUTORY BID BOND PURSUANT TO TITLE 34, CHAPTER 2, ARTICLE 1 OF THE ARIZONA REVISED STATUTES

(Penalty of this bond must be 10% of the bid amount)

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS:

That	(hereafter "Principal"),
as Principal, and	, a corporation organized and existing under the
laws of the State of, with its prin	ncipal offices in the City of,
(hereafter "Surety"), as Surety, are held and fi	rmly bound unto the
	(hereafter "Obligee"), in
the amount of	(Dollars)
(\$), for the payme	nt whereof, the said Principal and Surety bind themselves,
and their heirs, administrators, executors, suc	cessors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.
WHEREAS, the Principal has submitt	ed a bid for
contract with the Obligee in accordance with specified in the standard specifications with grompt payment of labor and materials furnisher Principal to enter into the contract and give the difference not to exceed the penalty of the bowhich the Obligee may in good faith contract obligation is void. Otherwise, it remains in furnisher in the specific payments of the spec	shall accept the proposal of the Principal and the Principal shall enter into a the terms of the proposal and give bonds and certificates of insurance as good and sufficient surety for the faithful performance of the contract and for shed in the prosecution of the contract, or in the event of the failure of the e bonds and certificates of insurance if the Principal pays to the Obligee the end between the amount specified in the proposal and such larger amount for twith another party to perform the work covered by the proposal then this ll force and effect provided, however, that this bond is executed pursuant to sed Statutes, and all liabilities on this bond shall be determined in accordance as if it were copied at length herein.
Witness our hands thisd	ay of, 20
SEAL	PRINCIPAL BY: SURETY

AGENCY OF RECORD

RESOLUTION OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS

CERTIFIED COPY OF RESOLUTION OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF

	_	(Name of Co	prporation)		
RESOLVED that _				of	
		norized to Sign)	(Title)		
or proposal of this o	corporation for the	following project:	("Corporation") is	authorized to sign and subr	mit the bid
The foregoing is a ti	TOW rue and correct co	VN OF FLORENCE: Well py of the resolution adopted	I #2B Outfitting (WU ed by the Corporation	-23) at the meeting of its Board	of Directors
held on the	_day of	, 20			
		Ву			
		Title			
		(SEAL)			

NON-COLLUSIVE BIDDING CERTIFICATION

STATE OF)				
)	SS.			
COUNTY OF)				
l,	of t	the City/Town of		, in the County o	of
of my acth dances and s	and the St	ate of	, of	full age, being duly sworn	according to the law
of my oath depose and s	say mat.				
I am		a	44-0	of the firm of Bidder making the Bid for	the Terrie of Florence
Project			, tne	Blader making the Bld for	the rown of Florence and that
	ding, for a	commission, per	centage, brokerage o	etained to solicit or secure s r contingent fee, except bo	
			(Signature of Bid	lder)	-
			(Printed or Typeo (Seal of Corpora	d Name of Bidder) tion)	
Sworn to before me	this	day of	, 20, ir	n the County of	, State o
				(Notary Public)	



Request for Taxpayer Identification Number and Certification

▶ Go to www.irs.gov/FormW9 for instructions and the latest information.

Give Form to the requester. Do not send to the IRS.

	1 Name (as shown on your income tax return). Name is required on this line; do not leave this line blank.										
	2	Business name/disregarded entity name, if different from above									
page 3.											
e. ns on	[Individual/sole proprietor or C Corporation S Corporation Partnership single-member LLC	∐ Tru	ıst/es	tate	Exe	mpt pay	ee cod	e (if any)		
ξĘ		Limited liability company. Enter the tax classification (C=C corporation, S=S corporation, P=Partne	rship) ▶_								
Print or type. Specific Instructions on page		Note: Check the appropriate box in the line above for the tax classification of the single-member of LLC if the LLC is classified as a single-member LLC that is disregarded from the owner unless the another LLC that is not disregarded from the owner for U.S. federal tax purposes. Otherwise, a single is disregarded from the owner should check the appropriate box for the tax classification of its owner.	owner of t gle-memb	the LI	_C is	200	mption le (if an		ATCA re	porting	
ij		Other (see instructions)	iei.			(App)	ies to acco	ounts main	tained outs	ide the U	.S.)
òpe	5	Address (number, street, and apt. or suite no.) See instructions.	Reques	ter's	name						
See								(-1-	,		
Ø	6	City, state, and ZIP code									
	7	List account number(s) here (optional)									
Pai	t I	Taxpayer Identification Number (TIN)									
		ir TIN in the appropriate box. The TIN provided must match the name given on line 1 to av		Soc	ial s	curity	numb	er			
reside	backup withholding. For individuals, this is generally your social security number (SSN). However, for a resident alien, sole proprietor, or disregarded entity, see the instructions for Part I, later. For other										
		t is your employer identification number (EIN). If you do not have a number, see How to ge		∟⊥ or							
•	T/N, later. Note: If the account is in more than one name, see the instructions for line 1. Also see What Name and Employer identification number						1				
	Number To Give the Requester for guidelines on whose number to enter.										
Б-		O. Alfin alian									
Par											
	•	nalties of perjury, I certify that:					. ,				
2. I ar Se	n n vic	mber shown on this form is my correct taxpayer identification number (or I am waiting for ot subject to backup withholding because: (a) I am exempt from backup withholding, or (be (IRS) that I am subject to backup withholding as a result of a failure to report all interest ger subject to backup withholding; and) I have r	not b	een	notifie	d by t	he Inte			
3. I ar	n a	U.S. citizen or other U.S. person (defined below); and									

4. The FATCA code(s) entered on this form (if any) indicating that I am exempt from FATCA reporting is correct.

Certification instructions. You must cross out item 2 above if you have been notified by the IRS that you are currently subject to backup withholding because you have failed to report all interest and dividends on your tay return. For real estate transactions, item 2 does not apply. For mortgage interest paid

Sign Here	Signature of	Data b
	or abandonment of secured property, cancellation of debt, contributions to an individual re nterest and dividends, you are not required to sign the certification, but you must provide y	0 (// 0)/ 1
you nave it	iled to report all interest and dividends on your tax return. For real estate transactions, item	2 does not apply. For mortgage interest paid,

General Instructions

Section references are to the Internal Revenue Code unless otherwise

Future developments. For the latest information about developments related to Form W-9 and its instructions, such as legislation enacted after they were published, go to www.irs.gov/FormW9.

Purpose of Form

An individual or entity (Form W-9 requester) who is required to file an information return with the IRS must obtain your correct taxpayer identification number (TIN) which may be your social security number (SSN), individual taxpayer identification number (ITIN), adoption taxpayer identification number (ATIN), or employer identification number (EIN), to report on an information return the amount paid to you, or other amount reportable on an information return. Examples of information returns include, but are not limited to, the following.

• Form 1099-INT (interest earned or paid)

- Form 1099-DIV (dividends, including those from stocks or mutual funds)
- Form 1099-MISC (various types of income, prizes, awards, or gross proceeds)
- Form 1099-B (stock or mutual fund sales and certain other transactions by brokers)
- Form 1099-S (proceeds from real estate transactions)
- Form 1099-K (merchant card and third party network transactions)
- Form 1098 (home mortgage interest), 1098-E (student loan interest), 1098-T (tuition)
- Form 1099-C (canceled debt)
- Form 1099-A (acquisition or abandonment of secured property)

Use Form W-9 only if you are a U.S. person (including a resident alien), to provide your correct TIN.

If you do not return Form W-9 to the requester with a TIN, you might be subject to backup withholding. See What is backup withholding,

By signing the filled-out form, you:

- 1. Certify that the TIN you are giving is correct (or you are waiting for a number to be issued),
 - 2. Certify that you are not subject to backup withholding, or
- 3. Claim exemption from backup withholding if you are a U.S. exempt payee. If applicable, you are also certifying that as a U.S. person, your allocable share of any partnership income from a U.S. trade or business is not subject to the withholding tax on foreign partners' share of effectively connected income, and
- 4. Certify that FATCA code(s) entered on this form (if any) indicating that you are exempt from the FATCA reporting, is correct. See *What is FATCA reporting*, later, for further information.

Note: If you are a U.S. person and a requester gives you a form other than Form W-9 to request your TIN, you must use the requester's form if it is substantially similar to this Form W-9.

Definition of a U.S. person. For federal tax purposes, you are considered a U.S. person if you are:

- An individual who is a U.S. citizen or U.S. resident alien;
- A partnership, corporation, company, or association created or organized in the United States or under the laws of the United States;
- · An estate (other than a foreign estate); or
- A domestic trust (as defined in Regulations section 301.7701-7).

Special rules for partnerships. Partnerships that conduct a trade or business in the United States are generally required to pay a withholding tax under section 1446 on any foreign partners' share of effectively connected taxable income from such business. Further, in certain cases where a Form W-9 has not been received, the rules under section 1446 require a partnership to presume that a partner is a foreign person, and pay the section 1446 withholding tax. Therefore, if you are a U.S. person that is a partner in a partnership conducting a trade or business in the United States, provide Form W-9 to the partnership to establish your U.S. status and avoid section 1446 withholding on your share of partnership income.

In the cases below, the following person must give Form W-9 to the partnership for purposes of establishing its U.S. status and avoiding withholding on its allocable share of net income from the partnership conducting a trade or business in the United States.

- In the case of a disregarded entity with a U.S. owner, the U.S. owner of the disregarded entity and not the entity;
- In the case of a grantor trust with a U.S. grantor or other U.S. owner, generally, the U.S. grantor or other U.S. owner of the grantor trust and not the trust; and
- In the case of a U.S. trust (other than a grantor trust), the U.S. trust (other than a grantor trust) and not the beneficiaries of the trust.

Foreign person. If you are a foreign person or the U.S. branch of a foreign bank that has elected to be treated as a U.S. person, do not use Form W-9. Instead, use the appropriate Form W-8 or Form 8233 (see Pub. 515, Withholding of Tax on Nonresident Aliens and Foreign Fnities).

Nonresident alien who becomes a resident alien. Generally, only a nonresident alien individual may use the terms of a tax treaty to reduce or eliminate U.S. tax on certain types of income. However, most tax treaties contain a provision known as a "saving clause." Exceptions specified in the saving clause may permit an exemption from tax to continue for certain types of income even after the payee has otherwise become a U.S. resident alien for tax purposes.

If you are a U.S. resident alien who is relying on an exception contained in the saving clause of a tax treaty to claim an exemption from U.S. tax on certain types of income, you must attach a statement to Form W-9 that specifies the following five items.

- 1. The treaty country. Generally, this must be the same treaty under which you claimed exemption from tax as a nonresident alien.
 - 2. The treaty article addressing the income.
- 3. The article number (or location) in the tax treaty that contains the saving clause and its exceptions.
- 4. The type and amount of income that qualifies for the exemption from tax.
- 5. Sufficient facts to justify the exemption from tax under the terms of the treaty article.

Example. Article 20 of the U.S.-China income tax treaty allows an exemption from tax for scholarship income received by a Chinese student temporarily present in the United States. Under U.S. law, this student will become a resident alien for tax purposes if his or her stay in the United States exceeds 5 calendar years. However, paragraph 2 of the first Protocol to the U.S.-China treaty (dated April 30, 1984) allows the provisions of Article 20 to continue to apply even after the Chinese student becomes a resident alien of the United States. A Chinese student who qualifies for this exception (under paragraph 2 of the first protocol) and is relying on this exception to claim an exemption from tax on his or her scholarship or fellowship income would attach to Form W-9 a statement that includes the information described above to support that exemption.

If you are a nonresident alien or a foreign entity, give the requester the appropriate completed Form W-8 or Form 8233.

Backup Withholding

What is backup withholding? Persons making certain payments to you must under certain conditions withhold and pay to the IRS 28% of such payments. This is called "backup withholding." Payments that may be subject to backup withholding include interest, tax-exempt interest, dividends, broker and barter exchange transactions, rents, royalties, nonemployee pay, payments made in settlement of payment card and third party network transactions, and certain payments from fishing boat operators. Real estate transactions are not subject to backup withholding.

You will not be subject to backup withholding on payments you receive if you give the requester your correct TIN, make the proper certifications, and report all your taxable interest and dividends on your tax return.

Payments you receive will be subject to backup withholding if:

- 1. You do not furnish your TIN to the requester,
- 2. You do not certify your TIN when required (see the instructions for Part II for details), $\,$
 - 3. The IRS tells the requester that you furnished an incorrect TIN,
- 4. The IRS tells you that you are subject to backup withholding because you did not report all your interest and dividends on your tax return (for reportable interest and dividends only), or
- 5. You do not certify to the requester that you are not subject to backup withholding under 4 above (for reportable interest and dividend accounts opened after 1983 only).

Certain payees and payments are exempt from backup withholding. See *Exempt payee code*, later, and the separate Instructions for the Requester of Form W-9 for more information.

Also see Special rules for partnerships, earlier.

What is FATCA Reporting?

The Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA) requires a participating foreign financial institution to report all United States account holders that are specified United States persons. Certain payees are exempt from FATCA reporting. See *Exemption from FATCA reporting code*, later, and the Instructions for the Requester of Form W-9 for more information.

Updating Your Information

You must provide updated information to any person to whom you claimed to be an exempt payee if you are no longer an exempt payee and anticipate receiving reportable payments in the future from this person. For example, you may need to provide updated information if you are a C corporation that elects to be an S corporation, or if you no longer are tax exempt. In addition, you must furnish a new Form W-9 if the name or TIN changes for the account; for example, if the grantor of a grantor trust dies.

Penalties

Failure to furnish TIN. If you fail to furnish your correct TIN to a requester, you are subject to a penalty of \$50 for each such failure unless your failure is due to reasonable cause and not to willful neglect.

Civil penalty for false information with respect to withholding. If you make a false statement with no reasonable basis that results in no backup withholding, you are subject to a \$500 penalty.

Criminal penalty for falsifying information. Willfully falsifying certifications or affirmations may subject you to criminal penalties including fines and/or imprisonment.

Misuse of TINs. If the requester discloses or uses TINs in violation of federal law, the requester may be subject to civil and criminal penalties.

Specific Instructions

Line 1

You must enter one of the following on this line; **do not** leave this line blank. The name should match the name on your tax return.

If this Form W-9 is for a joint account (other than an account maintained by a foreign financial institution (FFI)), list first, and then circle, the name of the person or entity whose number you entered in Part I of Form W-9. If you are providing Form W-9 to an FFI to document a joint account, each holder of the account that is a U.S. person must provide a Form W-9.

a. **Individual.** Generally, enter the name shown on your tax return. If you have changed your last name without informing the Social Security Administration (SSA) of the name change, enter your first name, the last name as shown on your social security card, and your new last name.

Note: ITIN applicant: Enter your individual name as it was entered on your Form W-7 application, line 1a. This should also be the same as the name you entered on the Form 1040/1040A/1040EZ you filed with your application.

- b. **Sole proprietor or single-member LLC.** Enter your individual name as shown on your 1040/1040A/1040EZ on line 1. You may enter your business, trade, or "doing business as" (DBA) name on line 2.
- c. Partnership, LLC that is not a single-member LLC, C corporation, or S corporation. Enter the entity's name as shown on the entity's tax return on line 1 and any business, trade, or DBA name on line 2.
- d. **Other entities.** Enter your name as shown on required U.S. federal tax documents on line 1. This name should match the name shown on the charter or other legal document creating the entity. You may enter any business, trade, or DBA name on line 2.
- e. **Disregarded entity.** For U.S. federal tax purposes, an entity that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner is treated as a "disregarded entity." See Regulations section 301.7701-2(c)(2)(iii). Enter the owner's name on line 1. The name of the entity entered on line 1 should never be a disregarded entity. The name on line 1 should be the name shown on the income tax return on which the income should be reported. For example, if a foreign LLC that is treated as a disregarded entity for U.S. federal tax purposes has a single owner that is a U.S. person, the U.S. owner's name is required to be provided on line 1. If the direct owner of the entity is also a disregarded entity, enter the first owner that is not disregarded for federal tax purposes. Enter the disregarded entity's name on line 2, "Business name/disregarded entity name." If the owner of the disregarded entity is a foreign person, the owner must complete an appropriate Form W-8 instead of a Form W-9. This is the case even if the foreign person has a U.S. TIN.

Line 2

If you have a business name, trade name, DBA name, or disregarded entity name, you may enter it on line 2.

Line 3

Check the appropriate box on line 3 for the U.S. federal tax classification of the person whose name is entered on line 1. Check only one box on line 3.

IF the entity/person on line 1 is a(n)	THEN check the box for
Corporation	Corporation
Individual Sole proprietorship, or Single-member limited liability company (LLC) owned by an individual and disregarded for U.S. federal tax purposes.	Individual/sole proprietor or single- member LLC
LLC treated as a partnership for U.S. federal tax purposes, LLC that has filed Form 8832 or 2553 to be taxed as a corporation, or LLC that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner but the owner is another LLC that is not disregarded for U.S. federal tax purposes.	Limited liability company and enter the appropriate tax classification. (P= Partnership; C= C corporation; or S= S corporation)
Partnership	Partnership
Trust/estate	Trust/estate

Line 4, Exemptions

If you are exempt from backup withholding and/or FATCA reporting, enter in the appropriate space on line 4 any code(s) that may apply to you.

Exempt payee code.

- Generally, individuals (including sole proprietors) are not exempt from backup withholding.
- Except as provided below, corporations are exempt from backup withholding for certain payments, including interest and dividends.
- Corporations are not exempt from backup withholding for payments made in settlement of payment card or third party network transactions.
- Corporations are not exempt from backup withholding with respect to attorneys' fees or gross proceeds paid to attorneys, and corporations that provide medical or health care services are not exempt with respect to payments reportable on Form 1099-MISC.

The following codes identify payees that are exempt from backup withholding. Enter the appropriate code in the space in line 4.

- 1—An organization exempt from tax under section 501(a), any IRA, or a custodial account under section 403(b)(7) if the account satisfies the requirements of section 401(f)(2)
- 2—The United States or any of its agencies or instrumentalities
- 3—A state, the District of Columbia, a U.S. commonwealth or possession, or any of their political subdivisions or instrumentalities
- 4-A foreign government or any of its political subdivisions, agencies, or instrumentalities
- 5-A corporation
- 6—A dealer in securities or commodities required to register in the United States, the District of Columbia, or a U.S. commonwealth or possession
- $7\!-\!\text{A}$ futures commission merchant registered with the Commodity Futures Trading Commission
- 8-A real estate investment trust
- 9—An entity registered at all times during the tax year under the Investment Company Act of 1940
- 10-A common trust fund operated by a bank under section 584(a)
- 11—A financial institution
- 12—A middleman known in the investment community as a nominee or custodian
- 13—A trust exempt from tax under section 664 or described in section 4947

The following chart shows types of payments that may be exempt from backup withholding. The chart applies to the exempt payees listed above, 1 through 13.

IF the payment is for	THEN the payment is exempt for
Interest and dividend payments	All exempt payees except for 7
Broker transactions	Exempt payees 1 through 4 and 6 through 11 and all C corporations. S corporations must not enter an exempt payee code because they are exempt only for sales of noncovered securities acquired prior to 2012.
Barter exchange transactions and patronage dividends	Exempt payees 1 through 4
Payments over \$600 required to be reported and direct sales over \$5,000 ¹	Generally, exempt payees 1 through 5 ²
Payments made in settlement of payment card or third party network transactions	Exempt payees 1 through 4

¹ See Form 1099-MISC, Miscellaneous Income, and its instructions.

Exemption from FATCA reporting code. The following codes identify payees that are exempt from reporting under FATCA. These codes apply to persons submitting this form for accounts maintained outside of the United States by certain foreign financial institutions. Therefore, if you are only submitting this form for an account you hold in the United States, you may leave this field blank. Consult with the person requesting this form if you are uncertain if the financial institution is subject to these requirements. A requester may indicate that a code is not required by providing you with a Form W-9 with "Not Applicable" (or any similar indication) written or printed on the line for a FATCA exemption code.

A—An organization exempt from tax under section 501(a) or any individual retirement plan as defined in section 7701(a)(37)

B—The United States or any of its agencies or instrumentalities

C-A state, the District of Columbia, a U.S. commonwealth or possession, or any of their political subdivisions or instrumentalities

D-A corporation the stock of which is regularly traded on one or more established securities markets, as described in Regulations section 1.1472-1(c)(1)(i)

E—A corporation that is a member of the same expanded affiliated group as a corporation described in Regulations section 1.1472-1(c)(1)(i)

F—A dealer in securities, commodities, or derivative financial instruments (including notional principal contracts, futures, forwards, and options) that is registered as such under the laws of the United States or any state

G-A real estate investment trust

H—A regulated investment company as defined in section 851 or an entity registered at all times during the tax year under the Investment Company Act of 1940

I-A common trust fund as defined in section 584(a)

J-A bank as defined in section 581

K-A broker

L—A trust exempt from tax under section 664 or described in section 4947(a)(1)

M-A tax exempt trust under a section 403(b) plan or section 457(g) plan

Note: You may wish to consult with the financial institution requesting this form to determine whether the FATCA code and/or exempt payee code should be completed.

Line 5

Enter your address (number, street, and apartment or suite number). This is where the requester of this Form W-9 will mail your information returns. If this address differs from the one the requester already has on file, write NEW at the top. If a new address is provided, there is still a chance the old address will be used until the payor changes your address in their records.

Line 6

Enter your city, state, and ZIP code.

Part I. Taxpayer Identification Number (TIN)

Enter your TIN in the appropriate box. If you are a resident alien and you do not have and are not eligible to get an SSN, your TIN is your IRS individual taxpayer identification number (ITIN). Enter it in the social security number box. If you do not have an ITIN, see *How to get a TIN* below

If you are a sole proprietor and you have an EIN, you may enter either your SSN or EIN.

If you are a single-member LLC that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner, enter the owner's SSN (or EIN, if the owner has one). Do not enter the disregarded entity's EIN. If the LLC is classified as a corporation or partnership, enter the entity's EIN.

Note: See *What Name and Number To Give the Requester,* later, for further clarification of name and TIN combinations.

How to get a TIN. If you do not have a TIN, apply for one immediately. To apply for an SSN, get Form SS-5, Application for a Social Security Card, from your local SSA office or get this form online at www.SSA.gov. You may also get this form by calling 1-800-772-1213. Use Form W-7, Application for IRS Individual Taxpayer Identification Number, to apply for an ITIN, or Form SS-4, Application for Employer Identification Number, to apply for an EIN. You can apply for an EIN online by accessing the IRS website at www.irs.gov/Businesses and clicking on Employer Identification Number (EIN) under Starting a Business. Go to www.irs.gov/Forms to view, download, or print Form W-7 and/or Form SS-4. Or, you can go to www.irs.gov/OrderForms to place an order and have Form W-7 and/or SS-4 mailed to you within 10 business days.

If you are asked to complete Form W-9 but do not have a TIN, apply for a TIN and write "Applied For" in the space for the TIN, sign and date the form, and give it to the requester. For interest and dividend payments, and certain payments made with respect to readily tradable instruments, generally you will have 60 days to get a TIN and give it to the requester before you are subject to backup withholding on payments. The 60-day rule does not apply to other types of payments. You will be subject to backup withholding on all such payments until you provide your TIN to the requester.

Note: Entering "Applied For" means that you have already applied for a TIN or that you intend to apply for one soon.

Caution: A disregarded U.S. entity that has a foreign owner must use the appropriate Form W-8.

Part II. Certification

To establish to the withholding agent that you are a U.S. person, or resident alien, sign Form W-9. You may be requested to sign by the withholding agent even if item 1, 4, or 5 below indicates otherwise.

For a joint account, only the person whose TIN is shown in Part I should sign (when required). In the case of a disregarded entity, the person identified on line 1 must sign. Exempt payees, see *Exempt payee code*, earlier.

Signature requirements. Complete the certification as indicated in items 1 through 5 below.

² However, the following payments made to a corporation and reportable on Form 1099-MISC are not exempt from backup withholding: medical and health care payments, attorneys' fees, gross proceeds paid to an attorney reportable under section 6045(f), and payments for services paid by a federal executive agency.

- 1. Interest, dividend, and barter exchange accounts opened before 1984 and broker accounts considered active during 1983. You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification.
- 2. Interest, dividend, broker, and barter exchange accounts opened after 1983 and broker accounts considered inactive during 1983. You must sign the certification or backup withholding will apply. If you are subject to backup withholding and you are merely providing your correct TIN to the requester, you must cross out item 2 in the certification before signing the form.
- **3. Real estate transactions.** You must sign the certification. You may cross out item 2 of the certification.
- **4. Other payments.** You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification unless you have been notified that you have previously given an incorrect TIN. "Other payments" include payments made in the course of the requester's trade or business for rents, royalties, goods (other than bills for merchandise), medical and health care services (including payments to corporations), payments to a nonemployee for services, payments made in settlement of payment card and third party network transactions, payments to certain fishing boat crew members and fishermen, and gross proceeds paid to attorneys (including payments to corporations).
- 5. Mortgage interest paid by you, acquisition or abandonment of secured property, cancellation of debt, qualified tuition program payments (under section 529), ABLE accounts (under section 529A), IRA, Coverdell ESA, Archer MSA or HSA contributions or distributions, and pension distributions. You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification.

What Name and Number To Give the Requester

For this type of account:	Give name and SSN of:
1. Individual	The individual
Two or more individuals (joint account) other than an account maintained by an FFI	The actual owner of the account or, if combined funds, the first individual on the account 1
3. Two or more U.S. persons (joint account maintained by an FFI)	Each holder of the account
Custodial account of a minor (Uniform Gift to Minors Act)	The minor ²
5. a. The usual revocable savings trust (grantor is also trustee)	The grantor-trustee ¹
b. So-called trust account that is not a legal or valid trust under state law	The actual owner ¹
Sole proprietorship or disregarded entity owned by an individual	The owner ³
7. Grantor trust filing under Optional Form 1099 Filing Method 1 (see Regulations section 1.671-4(b)(2)(i) (A))	The grantor*
For this type of account:	Give name and EIN of:
Disregarded entity not owned by an individual	The owner
9. A valid trust, estate, or pension trust	Legal entity ⁴
10. Corporation or LLC electing corporate status on Form 8832 or Form 2553	The corporation
Association, club, religious, charitable, educational, or other tax- exempt organization	The organization
12. Partnership or multi-member LLC	The partnership
13. A broker or registered nominee	The broker or nominee

For this type of account:	Give name and EIN of:
14. Account with the Department of Agriculture in the name of a public entity (such as a state or local government, school district, or prison) that receives agricultural program payments	The public entity
15. Grantor trust filing under the Form 1041 Filing Method or the Optional Form 1099 Filing Method 2 (see Regulations section 1.671-4(b)(2)(i)(B))	The trust

¹ List first and circle the name of the person whose number you furnish. If only one person on a joint account has an SSN, that person's number must be furnished.

- ³ You must show your individual name and you may also enter your business or DBA name on the "Business name/disregarded entity" name line. You may use either your SSN or EIN (if you have one), but the IRS encourages you to use your SSN.
- ⁴ List first and circle the name of the trust, estate, or pension trust. (Do not furnish the TIN of the personal representative or trustee unless the legal entity itself is not designated in the account title.) Also see *Special rules for partnerships*, earlier.

*Note: The grantor also must provide a Form W-9 to trustee of trust.

Note: If no name is circled when more than one name is listed, the number will be considered to be that of the first name listed.

Secure Your Tax Records From Identity Theft

Identity theft occurs when someone uses your personal information such as your name, SSN, or other identifying information, without your permission, to commit fraud or other crimes. An identity thief may use your SSN to get a job or may file a tax return using your SSN to receive a refund

To reduce your risk:

- · Protect your SSN,
- Ensure your employer is protecting your SSN, and
- Be careful when choosing a tax preparer.

If your tax records are affected by identity theft and you receive a notice from the IRS, respond right away to the name and phone number printed on the IRS notice or letter.

If your tax records are not currently affected by identity theft but you think you are at risk due to a lost or stolen purse or wallet, questionable credit card activity or credit report, contact the IRS Identity Theft Hotline at 1-800-908-4490 or submit Form 14039.

For more information, see Pub. 5027, Identity Theft Information for Taxpayers.

Victims of identity theft who are experiencing economic harm or a systemic problem, or are seeking help in resolving tax problems that have not been resolved through normal channels, may be eligible for Taxpayer Advocate Service (TAS) assistance. You can reach TAS by calling the TAS toll-free case intake line at 1-877-777-4778 or TTY/TDD 1-800-829-4059.

Protect yourself from suspicious emails or phishing schemes. Phishing is the creation and use of email and websites designed to mimic legitimate business emails and websites. The most common act is sending an email to a user falsely claiming to be an established legitimate enterprise in an attempt to scam the user into surrendering

private information that will be used for identity theft.

² Circle the minor's name and furnish the minor's SSN.

The IRS does not initiate contacts with taxpayers via emails. Also, the IRS does not request personal detailed information through email or ask taxpayers for the PIN numbers, passwords, or similar secret access information for their credit card, bank, or other financial accounts.

If you receive an unsolicited email claiming to be from the IRS, forward this message to <code>phishing@irs.gov</code>. You may also report misuse of the IRS name, logo, or other IRS property to the Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration (TIGTA) at 1-800-366-4484. You can forward suspicious emails to the Federal Trade Commission at <code>spam@uce.gov</code> or report them at <code>www.ftc.gov/complaint</code>. You can contact the FTC at <code>www.ftc.gov/idtheft</code> or 877-IDTHEFT (877-438-4338). If you have been the victim of identity theft, see <code>www.ldentityTheft.gov</code> and Pub. 5027.

Visit www.irs.gov/IdentityTheft to learn more about identity theft and how to reduce your risk.

Privacy Act Notice

Section 6109 of the Internal Revenue Code requires you to provide your correct TIN to persons (including federal agencies) who are required to file information returns with the IRS to report interest, dividends, or certain other income paid to you; mortgage interest you paid; the acquisition or abandonment of secured property; the cancellation of debt; or contributions you made to an IRA, Archer MSA, or HSA. The person collecting this form uses the information on the form to file information returns with the IRS, reporting the above information. Routine uses of this information include giving it to the Department of Justice for civil and criminal litigation and to cities, states, the District of Columbia, and U.S. commonwealths and possessions for use in administering their laws. The information also may be disclosed to other countries under a treaty, to federal and state agencies to enforce civil and criminal laws, or to federal law enforcement and intelligence agencies to combat terrorism. You must provide your TIN whether or not you are required to file a tax return. Under section 3406, payers must generally withhold a percentage of taxable interest, dividend, and certain other payments to a payee who does not give a TIN to the payer. Certain penalties may also apply for providing false or fraudulent information.

Page 6

ATTACHMENT #1

PLANS AND TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

Not Applicable

PARTICIPATION IN BOYCOTT OF ISRAEL

All materials submitted as part of a response to a solicitation are subject to Arizona public records law and will be disclosed if there is an appropriate public records request at the time of or after the award of the contract. Recently legislation has been enacted to prohibit the Town of Florence from contracting with companies currently engaged in a boycott of Israel. To ensure compliance with A.R.S. §35-393.01, this form must be completed and returned with the response to the solicitation and any supporting information to assist the Town in making its determination of compliance.

As defined by A.R.S. §35-393.01:

- 1. "Boycott" means engaging in a refusal to deal, terminating business activities or performing other actions that are intended to limit commercial relations with Israel or with persons or entities doing business in Israel or in territories controlled by Israel, if those actions are taken either:
 - (a) In compliance with or adherence to calls for a boycott of Israel other than those boycotts to which 50 United States Code section 4607(c) applies.
 - (b) In a manner that discriminates on the basis of nationality, national origin or religion and that is not based on a valid business reason.
- "Company" means a sole proprietorship, organization, association, corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited partnership, limited liability company or other entity or business association, and includes a wholly owned subsidiary, majority-owned subsidiary, parent company or affiliate.
- 3. "Direct holdings" means all publicly traded securities of a company that are held directly by the state treasurer or a retirement system in an actively managed account or fund in which the retirement system owns all shares or interests.
- 4. "Indirect holdings" means all securities of a company that are held in an account or fund, including a mutual fund, that is managed by one or more persons who are not employed by the state treasurer or a retirement system, if the state treasurer or retirement system owns shares or interests either:
 - (a) together with other investors that are not subject to this section.
 - (b) that are held in an index fund.

City

- 5. "Public entity" means the Town of Florence("Town"), a political subdivision of this STATE or an agency, board, commission or department of this Town or a political subdivision of this Town
- 6. "Public fund" means the state treasurer or a retirement system.
- 7. "Restricted companies" means companies that boycott Israel.

State

8. "Retirement system" means a retirement plan or system that is established by or pursuant to title 38.

Zip

All offerors/vendors must select one of the following and thereby certify that:		
My company does not participate in, and agrees accordance with A.R.S. §35-393.01. I understand the standard s	not to participate in during the term of the contract a boycott of Israel in that my entire response will become public record.	
My company does participate in a boycott of Israel	as defined by A.R.S. §35-393.01.	
	nd hold the Town of Florence, its agents and employees, harmless from sed upon reliance on the above representations, including the payment of such an action.	
Company Name	Signature of Authorized Person	
Address	Printed Name of Authorized Person	

Title of Authorized Person

DEVIATION / COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATION

If the undersigned Bidder intends to deviate from the Requirements for Proposers, Special Conditions, or any other Contract Document made a part of this solicitation, all such deviations shall be listed on this certificate form, with complete detailed conditions and information included or attached. The Town may consider any deviations in its review, scoring and award decisions, and the Town reserves the right to accept or reject any proposal, offer, or bid based upon any deviations indicated or in any attachments hereto.

In the absence of any deviation entry on this form, the Bidder agrees, certifies, and warrants the Town of their full compliance with the Requirements for Proposers, Special Conditions, or any other Contract Document, and all other information contained in this solicitation.

Please list any deviations from the	ne solicitation document below	v (attach additional sheets as	needed.)
By signing below, I agree, certify does not (check one) devother Contract Document listed is solicitation, all such deviations a information included or attached	riate from the Requirements for in this document. If deviating are listed on the form, with con	or Proposers, Special Condition from the specifications of the applete detailed conditions and	ons, or any
deviations to this solicitation. Printed Name	Signature	 Date	

THIS PAGE MUST BE RETURNED WITH THE OFFER / PROPOSAL

DEMONSTRATING LAWFUL PRESENCE

Town of Florence P.O. Box 2670 Florence, AZ 85132 (520) 868-7500 Demonstrating Lawful Presence

Bids, Proposals or Qualifications

Arizona Revised Statues 1-501 and 1-502 apply to applicants of "federal public benefits" and "state and local public benefits". Grants, contracts and loans are considered public benefits and state law requires each person who applies for such benefits to submit at least one of the following documents demonstrating "lawful presence" in the United States.

The Principal of each group, consultant, or organization will complete this form.

Check the box next to the document indicating lawful presence.

An Arizona driver license issued after 1996 or an Arizona non-operating identification license
A driver license issued by a state that verifies lawful presence in the United States. (See Overview of State's Driver's License Requirements)
A birth certificate or delayed birth certificate issued in any state, territory or possession of the United States.
A United States certificate of birth abroad.
A United States passport.
A foreign passport with a United States visa.
An I-94 form with a photograph.
A United States citizenship and immigration services employment authorization document or refugee travel document.
A United States certificate of naturalization.
A United States certificate of citizenship.
A tribal certificate of Indian blood.
A tribal or Bureau of Indian affairs affidavit of birth.

**Attach copy of document to this sheet.

Signature of Applicant	Date
Signature of Municipal Employee	Date